Commercial Vehicle Group, Inc. Form 10-Q August 10, 2009

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-O

DESCRIPTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2009

OR

o TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from ____ to ___

Commission file number 001-34365 COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware 41-1990662

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

7800 Walton Parkway 43054

7800 Walton Parkway

New Albany, Ohio

43054

(Zip Code)

(Address of principal executive offices)

(614) 289-5360

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Not Applicable

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months, and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes b No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files).

Yes o No o

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer o Accelerated filer b Non-accelerated filer o Smaller Reporting Company o

(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

Yes o No b

The number of shares outstanding of the Registrant s common stock, par value \$.01 per share, at June 30, 2009 was 21,746,681 shares.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	TIPE OF COTTENTED	
EX-31.1		
EX-31.2		
EX-32.1		
EX-32.2		

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES QUARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q

PART I	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
ITEM 1	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	1
	CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS FOR THE THREE AND SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2009 AND 2008 (UNAUDITED)	1
	CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS AS OF JUNE 30, 2009 AND DECEMBER 31, 2008 (UNAUDITED)	2
	CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2009 AND 2008 (UNAUDITED)	3
	NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)	4
ITEM 2	MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	28
ITEM 3	QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK	37
ITEM 4	CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES	37
PART II	OTHER INFORMATION	38
<u>SIGNATURES</u>		43
	i	

Table of Contents

ITEM 1 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Three Months Ended June 30,			Six Months Ended June 30,				
	2009 (Unaudited) (In Thousands, share		2008 (Unaudited) ls, except per are		sha		2008 (Unaudited ds, except per are	
REVENUES	\$	amou 103,503	nts) \$	209,240	\$	212,033	unts) \$	406,244
COST OF REVENUES		104,592		185,832		216,371		362,071
Gross (Loss) Profit		(1,089)		23,408		(4,338)		44,173
SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES		10,366		16,760		23,709		31,778
AMORTIZATION EXPENSE		97		341		194		686
GAIN ON SALE OF LONG-LIVED ASSETS								(6,075)
INTANGIBLE ASSET IMPAIRMENT		7,000				7,000		
LONG-LIVED ASSET IMPAIRMENT		3,445				3,445		
RESTRUCTURING COSTS		235				1,947		
Operating (Loss) Income		(22,232)		6,307		(40,633)		17,784
OTHER (INCOME) EXPENSE		(3,505)		(3,786)		(8,397)		5,912
INTEREST EXPENSE		3,666		3,792		7,310		7,699
LOSS ON EARLY EXTINGUISHMENT OF DEBT						795		
Loss Before (Benefit) Provision For Income Taxes		(22,393)		6,301		(40,341)		4,173
PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES		120		3,218		1,576		618
NET (LOSS) INCOME	\$	(22,513)	\$	3,083	\$	(41,917)	\$	3,555

6

Edgar Filing: Commercial Vehicle Group, Inc. - Form 10-Q

(LOSS)	EARNINGS PER COMMON
--------	---------------------

SH	٨	D	\mathbf{F} .
ЭΠ	А	л	E.

SHARE: Basic	\$ (1.04)	\$ 0.14	\$ (1.93)	\$ 0.17
Diluted	\$ (1.04)	\$ 0.14	\$ (1.93)	\$ 0.16
WEIGHTED AVERAGE SHARES OUTSTANDING:				
Basic	21,747	21,537	21,747	21,537
Diluted	21,747	21,711	21,747	21,676

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	June 30, 2009	December 31, 2008			
	*	(Unaudited) nds, except per amounts)			
ASSETS	Silar C announts)				
CURRENT ASSETS: Cash and cash equivalents Accounts receivable, net of reserve for doubtful accounts of \$2,916 and \$3,419,	\$ 6,109	\$ 7,310			
respectively Inventories, net	67,573 60,971	100,898 90,782			
Prepaid expenses	12,871	20,428			
Total current assets	147,524	219,418			
PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT, net INTANGIBLE ASSETS, net of accumulated amortization of \$1,812 and \$1,618,	81,408	90,392			
respectively	27,416	34,610			
OTHER ASSETS, net	13,080	10,341			
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 269,428	\$ 354,761			
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS INVEST	TMENT				
CURRENT LIABILITIES:					
Current maturities of long-term debt	\$ 3,404	\$ 81			
Accounts payable	47,380	73,451			
Accrued liabilities, other	36,869	43,417			
Total current liabilities	87,653	116,949			
LONG-TERM DEBT, net of current maturities	150,008	164,814			
PENSION AND OTHER POST-RETIREMENT BENEFITS	20,345	19,885			
OTHER LONG-TERM LIABILITIES	5,673	9,171			
Total liabilities	263,679	310,819			
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES (Note 12) STOCKHOLDERS INVESTMENT:					
Common stock \$.01 par value; 30,000,000 shares authorized; 21,746,681 and	217	217			
21,746,415 shares issued and outstanding, respectively	217	217			
Treasury stock purchased from employees; 46,474 shares Additional paid-in capital	(455) 182,306	(455) 180,848			

Edgar Filing: Commercial Vehicle Group, Inc. - Form 10-Q

Retained loss	(160,228)	(118,311)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(16,091)	(18,357)
Total stockholders investment	5,749	43,942
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS INVESTMENT	\$ 269,428	\$ 354,761

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

2

Table of Contents

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

Six Months Ended

10

	June 30,		
		,	
	2009	2008	
	(Unaudited)	(Unaudited) usands)	
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:	(111 1110)	usanus)	
Net (loss) income	\$ (41,917)	\$ 3,555	
Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:	Ψ (+1,)17)	Ψ 5,555	
Depreciation and amortization	8,853	9,476	
Noncash amortization of debt financing costs	685	449	
Loss on early extinguishment of debt	795	717	
Share-based compensation expense	1,458	1,944	
Loss (gain) on sale of assets	552	(6,066)	
Deferred income tax benefit	332	(3,883)	
Noncash (income) loss on forward exchange contracts	(8,350)	5,936	
Intangible asset impairment	7,000	3,730	
Long-lived asset impairment	3,445		
Change in other operating items	45,783	(22,541)	
onunge in outer operating	,,,,,,	(==,0 :1)	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	18,304	(11,130)	
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:			
Purchases of property, plant and equipment	(3,177)	(6,824)	
Proceeds from disposal/sale of property, plant and equipment	14	7,454	
Other investing activities	(1,529)	(4,977)	
Net cash used in investing activities	(4,692)	(4,347)	
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:			
Repayment of revolving credit facility	(191,656)	(89,000)	
Borrowings under revolving credit facility	180,240	101,000	
Payments on capital lease obligations	(72)	(64)	
Debt issuance costs and other	(2,669)	(251)	
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(14,157)	11,685	
EFFECT OF CURRENCY EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES ON CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(656)	2,523	
NET DECREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(1,201)	(1,269)	
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS:	= 0.1 0	0.06=	
Beginning of period	7,310	9,867	
End of period	\$ 6,109	\$ 8,598	

SUPPLEMENTAL CASH FLOW INFORMATION:

Cash paid for interest \$ 6,568 \$ 6,680

Cash refund for income taxes, net \$(4,858) \$(4,263)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

3

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

1. Description of Business and Basis of Presentation

Commercial Vehicle Group, Inc. and its subsidiaries (CVG , Company or we) design and manufacture seat systems, interior trim systems (including instrument and door panels, headliners, cabinetry, molded products and floor systems), cab structures and components, mirrors, wiper systems, electronic wiring harness assemblies and controls and switches for the global commercial vehicle market, including the heavy-duty truck market, the construction, military, bus, agriculture and specialty transportation market. We have facilities located in the United States in Arizona, Indiana, Illinois, Iowa, North Carolina, Ohio, Oregon, Tennessee, Virginia and Washington and outside of the United States in Australia, Belgium, China, Czech Republic, Mexico, Ukraine and the United Kingdom. We have prepared the condensed consolidated financial statements included herein, without audit, pursuant to the rules and regulations of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). The information furnished in the condensed consolidated financial statements includes normal recurring adjustments and reflects all adjustments, which are, in the opinion of management, necessary for a fair presentation of the results of operations and statements of financial position for the interim periods presented. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in the consolidated financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP) have been condensed or omitted pursuant to such rules and regulations. We believe that the disclosures are adequate to make the information presented not misleading when read in conjunction with our fiscal 2008 consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto included in Part II, Item 8 of our Annual Report on Form 10-K as filed with the SEC. Unless otherwise indicated, all amounts are in thousands except per share amounts.

Revenues and operating results for the three months ended June 30, 2009 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected in future operating quarters.

2. Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

In February 2008, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued FASB Staff Position (FSP) No. 157-1 and No. 157-2. FSP No. 157-1 amends Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 157, *Fair Value Measurements*, to exclude SFAS No. 13, *Accounting for Leases*, and its related interpretive accounting pronouncements that address leasing transactions. FSP No. 157-2 delays the effective date of SFAS No. 157 to fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008 and interim periods with those fiscal years for all non-financial assets and liabilities, except those that are recognized or disclosed at fair value in the financial statements on a recurring basis (at least annually) until January 1, 2009 for calendar year end entities. The adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

In October 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. 157-3, *Determining Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for that Asset is Not Active*. FSP No. 157-3 clarifies the application of SFAS No. 157 in an inactive market. It demonstrates how the fair value of a financial asset is determined when the market for that financial asset is inactive. FSP No. 157-3 was effective upon issuance, including prior periods for which financial statements had not been issued. The adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial position and results of operations. In April 2009, the FASB issued FSP FAS 157-4, *Determining Fair Value When the Volume and Level of Activity for the Asset or Liability Have Significantly Decreased and Identifying Transactions That Are Not Orderly*. FSP No. 157-4 provides additional guidance on factors to consider in estimating fair value when there has been a significant decrease in market activity for a financial asset. FSP No. 157-4 is effective for interim and annual periods ending after June 15, 2009. The adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141(R), *Business Combinations*, and SFAS No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Finance Statements*, an amendment of ARB No. 51. SFAS No. 141(R) changes how business acquisitions are accounted for and impacts financial statements both on the acquisition date and in subsequent periods. SFAS No. 160 changes the accounting and reporting for minority interests, which will be

recharacterized as noncontrolling interests and classified as a component of equity. Early adoption is prohibited for

both standards. The provisions of SFAS No. 141(R) and SFAS No. 160 are effective for our 2009 fiscal year beginning January 1, 2009, and are to be applied prospectively.

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161, Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities, an Amendment of FASB No. 133. SFAS No. 161 is intended to improve transparency in financial reporting by requiring enhanced disclosures of an entity s derivative instruments and hedging activities and their effects on the entity s financial position, financial performance, and cash flows. SFAS No. 161 applies to all derivative instruments within the scope of SFAS No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities. SFAS No. 161 also applies to non-derivative hedging instruments and all hedged items designated and qualifying under SFAS No. 133. SFAS No. 161 is effective prospectively for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after November 15, 2008. As SFAS No. 161 only requires additional disclosures on our derivative and hedging activities, the adoption did not impact our consolidated financial position and results of operations. In April 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. FAS 142-3, Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets. This FSP amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life of a recognized intangible asset under SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets. The objective of this FSP is to improve the consistency between the useful life of a recognized intangible asset under SFAS No. 142 and the period of expected cash flows used to measure the fair value of the asset under SFAS No. 141(R), and other principles of U.S. GAAP. This FSP applies to all intangible assets, whether acquired in a business combination or otherwise, and shall be effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008, and interim periods within those fiscal years and applied prospectively to intangible assets acquired after the effective date. Early adoption is prohibited. This FSP did not have an impact on our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

In June 2008, the FASB issued FSP Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) Issue No. 03-6-1, *Determining Whether Instruments Granted in Share-Based Payment Transactions Are Participating Securities*. The FSP concludes that unvested share-based payment awards that contain rights to receive nonforfeitable dividends or dividend equivalents are participating securities, and thus, should be included in the two-class method of computing earnings per share (EPS). This FSP is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008, and interim periods within those years and requires that all prior period EPS be adjusted retroactively. This FSP did not have an impact on our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

In December 2008, the FASB issued FSP FAS 132(R)-1, *Employers Disclosures about Postretirement Benefit Plan Assets*. This FSP amends SFAS No. 132 (revised 2003), *Employers Disclosures about Pensions and Other Postretirement Benefits*, to provide guidance on an employer s disclosures about plan assets of a defined benefit pension or other postretirement plan on investment policies and strategies, major categories of plan assets, inputs and valuation techniques used to measure the fair value of plan assets and significant concentrations of risk within plan assets. This FSP shall be effective for fiscal years ending after December 15, 2009, with earlier application permitted. Upon initial application, the provisions of this FSP are not required for earlier periods that are presented for comparative purposes. As FSP FAS 132(R)-1 only requires additional disclosures about our pension and other post-retirement benefits plans, the adoption will not impact our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

In April 2009, the FASB issued FSP FAS 107-1 and Accounting Principles Board (APB) 28-1, *Interim Disclosure about Fair Value of Financial Instruments*, (FSP FAS 107-1 & APB 28-1). FSP FAS 107-1 & APB 28-1 require interim disclosures regarding the fair values of financial instruments that are within the scope of SFAS No. 107, *Disclosures about the Fair Value of Financial Instruments*. Additionally, FSP FAS 107-1 & APB 28-1 require disclosure of the methods and significant assumptions used to estimate the fair value of financial instruments on an interim basis as well as changes in the methods and significant assumptions from prior periods. FSP FAS 107-1 & APB 28-1 do not change the accounting treatment for these financial instruments. FSP FAS 107-1 & APB 28-1 is effective for interim and annual periods ending after June 15, 2009. As FSP FAS 107-1 & APB 28-1 only requires disclosure of the fair value of financial instruments, the adoption did not impact our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

In April 2009, the FASB issued FSP FAS 115-2 and FAS 124-2, *Recognition and Presentation of Other-Than-Temporary Impairments*. FSP FAS 115-2 and FAS 124-2 changes the method for determining whether an other-than-temporary impairment exists for debt securities and the amount of the impairment to be recorded in earnings. FSP FAS 115-2 and FAS 124-2 is effective for interim and annual periods ending after June 15, 2009. The implementation of this standard did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

5

In May 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 165, *Subsequent Events*, which establishes general standards of accounting for and disclosures of events that occur after the balance sheet date but before the financial statements are issued or are available to be issued. It requires the disclosure of the date through which an entity has evaluated subsequent events. SFAS No. 165 is effective for interim and annual reporting periods ending after June 15, 2009. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial position and results of operations. The Company has evaluated subsequent events through the issuance of its condensed consolidated financial statements on August 10, 2009.

In June 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 166, *Accounting for Transfers of Financial Assets, an amendment of FASB Statement No. 140.* Among other items, SFAS No. 166 removes the concept of a qualifying special-purpose entity and clarifies that the objective is to determine whether a transferor and all of the entities included in the transferor s financial statements being presented have surrendered control over transferred financial assets. SFAS No. 166 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2009. Earlier application is prohibited. The Company does not expect the adoption of this pronouncement to have a material effect on the consolidated financial statements. In June 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 167, *Amendments to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R)*. This statement amends the consolidation guidance applicable to variable interest entities and is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2009. Early adoption is prohibited. The Company does not expect this standard to have a material impact on its financial condition or results of operations.

In June 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 168, *The FASB Accounting Standards Codification*TM *and the Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles a replacement of FASB Statement No. 162.* The FASB Accounting Standards Codification (the Codification) will become the source of authoritative U.S. GAAP. The Codification, which changes the referencing of financial standards, is effective for interim or annual financial periods ending after September 15, 2009. The Codification is not intended to change or alter existing U.S. GAAP.

3. Fair Value Measurement

SFAS No. 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and expands disclosures about fair value measurements.

The fair value framework requires the categorization of assets and liabilities into three levels based upon the assumptions (inputs) used to price the assets or liabilities. Level 1 provides the most reliable measure of fair value, whereas Level 3 generally requires significant management judgment. The three levels are defined as follows:

- Level 1 Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets and liabilities.
- Level 2 Observable inputs other than those included in Level 1. For example, quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets or quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in inactive markets.
- Level 3 Unobservable inputs reflecting management s own assumptions about the inputs used in pricing the asset or liability.

The fair values of our financial assets and liabilities are categorized as follows:

6

		June 30, 2009				December 31, 2008				
				Level				Level		
	Total	Level 1	Level 2	3	Total	Level 1	Level 2	3		
Derivative assets (1) Deferred	\$ 19	\$	\$ 19	\$	\$ 32	\$	\$ 32	\$		
compensation (2)	1,306	1,306			1,223	1,223				
Total assets	\$ 1,325	\$ 1,306	\$ 19	\$	\$ 1,255	\$ 1,223	\$ 32	\$		
Derivative liabilities (1)	\$ 6,968	\$	\$ 6,968	\$	\$ 15,331	\$	\$ 15,331	\$		

- (1) Based on observable market transactions of spot and forward rates.
- (2) Deferred compensation includes mutual funds and cash equivalents for payment of certain non-qualified benefits for employees.

Our derivative assets and liabilities represent foreign exchange contracts that are measured at fair value using observable market inputs such as forward rates, interest rates, our own credit risk and our counterparties credit risks. Based on these inputs, the derivative assets and liabilities are classified as Level 2.

The carrying amounts and fair values of financial instruments at June 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008 are as follows:

	June 3	0, 2009	December 31, 2008			
	Carrying		Carrying			
	Amount	Fair Value	Amount	Fair Value		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 6,109	\$ 6,109	\$ 7,310	\$ 7,310		
Current maturities of long-term debt	\$ 3,404	\$ 3,404	\$ 81	\$ 81		
Long-term debt and capital leases	\$150,008	\$85,508	\$164,814	\$72,014		

The following methods were used to estimate the fair value of each class of financial instruments:

Cash and cash equivalents and current maturities of long-term debt. The fair values of cash and cash equivalents, and current maturities approximate the carrying value due to the short-term maturities of these instruments.

Long-term debt and capital leases. The fair value of long-term debt and capital lease obligations is based on quoted market prices or on rates available on debt with similar terms and maturities.

The following table summarizes the fair value measurement of our long-lived assets and indefinite-lived intangible assets measured on a non-recurring basis as of June 30, 2009 (in thousands):

Fair Value Measurements Using

				-		Total Gains
	Total	Level	Level	Lovel 2	(L oggog)
	Total	1	2	Level 3	`	Losses)
Property, plant and equipment, net	\$ 81,408	\$	\$	\$ 81,408	\$	(3,445)
Indefinite-lived intangible asset	\$ 19,000	\$	\$	\$ 19,000		(7,000)
					\$	(10,445)

We review indefinite-lived intangible assets for impairment annually in the second fiscal quarter and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate the carrying value may not be recoverable in accordance with SFAS No. 142, *Goodwill and Intangible Assets*.

Determining the fair value of our indefinite-lived intangible assets is judgmental in nature and involves the use of significant estimates and assumptions. These estimates and assumptions include revenue growth rates and operating margins used to calculate projected future cash flows, risk-adjusted discount rates, future economic and market conditions and determination of appropriate market comparables. We base our fair value estimates on assumptions we believe to be reasonable but that are inherently uncertain. The valuation approaches we use for our indefinite-lived intangible assets include the Income Approach (the Discounted Cash Flow Method) and the Market Approach (the Guideline Company and Transaction Methods). The Discounted Cash Flow Method utilizes a market-derived rate of return to discount anticipated performance, while the Guideline Company Method and the Transaction Method incorporate multiples based on the market s assessment of future performance. Actual future results may differ materially from those estimates.

7

In accordance with the provisions of SFAS No. 142, indefinite-lived intangible assets with a carrying amount of approximately \$26.0 million were written down to their fair value of approximately \$19.0 million, resulting in an impairment charge of approximately \$7.0 million.

We review long-lived assets in accordance with the provisions of SFAS No. 144, *Accounting for Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets*, for recoverability whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that carrying amounts may not be recoverable. Based upon the decline in the North American Class 8 build rate from the prior year and lower demand in our construction, OEM bus, aftermarket, military, service and other specialty product markets, which negatively impacted our revenues, we determined that an impairment indicator existed. As a result, we performed additional analysis to determine the fair value of our long-lived assets.

Management reviewed the sum of expected future undiscounted cash flows from operating activities to determine if the estimated net cash flows were less than the carrying amount of such assets. Based upon an independent appraisal and in accordance with the provisions of SFAS No. 144, long-lived assets with a carrying amount of approximately \$7.6 million were written down to their fair value of approximately \$4.2 million, resulting in an impairment charge of approximately \$3.4 million.

4. Restructuring Activities

On February 10, 2009, we announced a restructuring plan that includes a reduction in workforce and the closure of certain manufacturing, warehousing and assembly facilities. The facilities to be closed include an assembly and sequencing facility in Kent, Washington; seat sequencing and assembly facility in Statesville, North Carolina; manufacturing facility in Lake Oswego, Oregon; inventory and product warehouse in Concord, North Carolina; and seat assembly and distribution facility in Seneffs, Belgium. In addition, on March 18, 2009, we announced the closure of our Vancouver, Washington manufacturing facility. The decision to reduce our workforce and to close the facilities was the result of the extended downturn of the global economy, and in particular the commercial vehicle markets. We estimate that we will record in accordance with SFAS No. 146, *Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities*, total charges of approximately \$2.7 million, consisting of approximately \$1.7 million of severance costs and \$1.0 million of facility closure costs. The Company estimates that all of the restructuring charges will be incurred as cash expenditures, of which approximately \$2.4 million is expected to be incurred in 2009 and approximately \$0.3 million is expected to be incurred in 2010. For the three months ended June 30, 2009, we have incurred approximately \$0.2 million of facility closure costs. For the six months ended June 30, 2009, we have incurred charges of approximately \$1.7 million in employee related costs and \$0.2 million in facility closure costs. The following table summarizes the restructuring liability as of June 30, 2009 (in thousands):

	Employee Costs	Contractual Costs	Total	
Balance December 31, 2008	\$	\$	\$	
Provision	1,712		1,712	
Deductions for payments made	(1,620)		(1,620)	
Balance June 30, 2009	\$ 92	\$	\$ 92	

5. Share-Based Compensation

Stock Option Grants and Restricted Stock Awards

In November 2005, 168,700 shares of restricted stock and in November 2006, 207,700 shares of restricted stock were awarded by our compensation committee under our Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan. Restricted stock is a grant of shares of common stock that may not be sold, encumbered or disposed of, and that may be forfeited in the event of certain terminations of employment prior to the end of a restricted period set by the compensation committee. The shares of restricted stock granted in November 2005 vest ratably in three equal annual

8

installments commencing on October 20, 2006. The shares of restricted stock granted in November 2006 vest ratably in three equal annual installments commencing on October 20, 2007. A participant granted restricted stock generally has all of the rights of a stockholder, unless the compensation committee determines otherwise.

In February 2007, 10,000 shares of restricted stock and in March 2007, 10,000 shares of restricted stock were awarded by our compensation committee under our Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan. The shares of restricted stock granted in February 2007 and March 2007 vest ratably in three equal annual installments commencing on October 20, 2007.

In October 2007, 328,900 shares of restricted stock were awarded by our compensation committee under our Second Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan. The shares of restricted stock granted in October 2007 vest ratably in three equal annual installments commencing on October 20, 2008.

In November 2008, 798,450 shares of restricted stock were awarded by our compensation committee under our Second Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan. The shares of restricted stock granted in November 2008 vest in three equal annual installments commencing on October 20, 2009.

At the 2009 Annual Meeting of Stockholders held on May 14, 2009, the stockholders approved the Company s Third Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan (the Plan). The Plan was amended to increase the number of shares of common stock that may be issued under the Plan from 2,000,000 shares to 3,200,000 shares.

As of June 30, 2009, there was approximately \$2.8 million of unearned compensation expense related to non-vested share-based compensation arrangements granted under the Plan. This expense is subject to future adjustments for vesting and forfeitures and will be recognized on a straight-line basis over the remaining period of four months for the November 2006, February 2007 and March 2007 awards, 16 months for the October 2007 awards and 28 months for the November 2008 awards, respectively.

We currently estimate the forfeiture rates for the November 2006, February/March 2007, October 2007 and November 2008 restricted stock awards at 3.5%, 0%, 5.6% and 5.0%, respectively, for all participants in the plan. The following table summarizes information about the non-vested restricted stock grants as of June 30, 2009:

		Weighted-Average Grant-Date Fair		
	Shares (000 s)	V	Value	
Nonvested at December 31, 2008 Granted Vested	1,072	\$	8.49	
Forfeited Namestad at Lynn 20, 2000	(55)	¢	4.94	
Nonvested at June 30, 2009	1,017	\$	8.63	

As of June 30, 2009, 1.3 million shares of the 3.2 million shares authorized for issuance were available for issuance under the Plan, including cumulative forfeitures.

6. Stockholders Investment

Common Stock Our authorized capital stock consists of 30,000,000 shares of common stock with a par value of \$0.01 per share.

Preferred Stock Our authorized capital stock consists of 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock with a par value of \$0.01 per share, with no shares outstanding as of June 30, 2009.

Earnings Per Share In accordance with SFAS No. 128, Earnings per Share, as amended, basic earnings per share is determined by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per share, and all other diluted per share amounts presented, is determined by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares and potential common shares outstanding during the period as determined by the Treasury Stock Method, as amended, in SFAS No. 123(R), Share Based Payment.

9

Potential common shares are included in the diluted earnings per share calculation when dilutive. Diluted earnings per share for the three and six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 includes the effects of potential common shares consisting of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding stock options when dilutive (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Three Mon June		Six Months Ended June 30,		
	2009	2008	2009	2008	
Net (loss) income applicable to common shareholders basic and diluted	\$ (22,513)	\$ 3,083	\$ (41,917)	\$ 3,555	
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding Dilutive effect of outstanding stock options and restricted stock grants after application of the treasury	21,747	21,537	21,747	21,537	
stock method		174		139	
Dilutive shares outstanding	21,747	21,711	21,747	21,676	
Basic (loss) earnings per share	\$ (1.04)	\$ 0.14	\$ (1.93)	\$ 0.17	
Diluted (loss) earnings per share	\$ (1.04)	\$ 0.14	\$ (1.93)	\$ 0.16	

For the three months ended June 30, 2009, diluted loss per share did not include approximately 0.7 million outstanding stock options and approximately 1.0 million non-vested restricted stock, as the effect would have been antidilutive.

Dividends We have not declared or paid any cash dividends in the past. The terms of our Loan and Security Agreement restricts the payment or distribution of our cash or other assets, including cash dividend payments. Stockholder Rights Plan In May 2009, our board of directors adopted a Stockholder Rights Plan (Rights Plan), intended to protect stockholders from coercive or otherwise unfair takeover tactics.

Under the Rights Plan, with certain exceptions, the rights will become exercisable only if a person or group acquires 20 percent or more of our outstanding common stock or commences a tender or exchange offer that could result in ownership of 20 percent or more of our common stock. The Rights Plan has a term of 10 years and will expire on May 20, 2019, unless the rights are earlier redeemed or terminated by the board of directors.

7. Accounts Receivable

Trade accounts receivable are stated at historical value less an allowance for doubtful accounts, which approximates fair value. This estimated allowance is based primarily on management s evaluation of specific balances as the balances become past due, the financial condition of our customers and our historical experience of write-offs. If not reserved through specific identification procedures, our general policy for uncollectible accounts is to reserve at a certain percentage threshold, based upon the aging categories of accounts receivable. Past due status is based upon the due date of the original amounts outstanding. When items are ultimately deemed uncollectible, they are charged off against the reserve previously established in the allowance for doubtful accounts.

8. Inventories

Inventories are valued at the lower of first-in, first-out (FIFO) cost or market. Cost includes applicable material, labor and overhead. Inventories consisted of the following (in thousands):

		Do	ecember
	June 30,		31,
	2009		2008
Raw materials	\$ 43,334	\$	57,954

Edgar Filing: Commercial Vehicle Group, Inc. - Form 10-Q

Work in process		9,284	19,763
Finished goods		15,447	19,437
Less excess and obsolete		(7,094)	(6,372)
		\$ 60,971	\$ 90,782
	10		

Inventory quantities on-hand are regularly reviewed, and where necessary, provisions for excess and obsolete inventory are recorded based primarily on our estimated production requirements driven by current market volumes. Excess and obsolete provisions may vary by product depending upon future potential use of the product.

9. Intangible Assets

We review indefinite-lived intangible assets for impairment annually in the second fiscal quarter and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate the carrying value may not be recoverable in accordance with SFAS No. 142, *Goodwill and Intangible Assets*. SFAS No. 142 requires that the fair value of the purchased intangible assets with indefinite lives be estimated and compared to the carrying value. Determining the fair value of these assets is judgmental in nature and involves the use of significant estimates and assumptions. We base our fair value estimates on assumptions we believe to be reasonable, but that are inherently uncertain. To estimate the fair value of these intangible assets, we use an income approach, which utilizes a market derived rate of return to discount anticipated performance. We recognize an impairment loss when the estimated fair value of the intangible asset is less than the carrying value.

We review definite-lived intangible and long-lived assets in accordance with the provisions of SFAS No. 144, *Accounting for Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets*, for recoverability whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that carrying amounts may not be recoverable. A determination is made by management, in accordance with SFAS No.144, to ascertain whether property and equipment and certain definite-lived intangibles have been impaired based on the sum of expected future undiscounted cash flows from operating activities. If the estimated net cash flows are less than the carrying amount of such assets, we will recognize an impairment loss in an amount necessary to write down the assets to fair value as determined from expected discounted future cash flows. Our annual indefinite-lived intangible asset analysis was performed during the second quarter of fiscal 2009. We determined that because the carrying value of our customer relationships exceeded the fair value, we recorded an impairment of approximately \$7.0 million.

Our intangible assets were comprised of the following (in thousands):

June 30, 2009							Decen	nber	31, 2008					
	eighte							Veighted						
A	verag	e						Average	•					
			Gross				Net			Gross				Net
			darrying				• •							• •
	Period		Amount	Amo	ortization	A	mount	Period	P	Amount	Amo	ortization	A	mount
Definite-lived intangible														
assets:														
	30							30						
Tradenames/Trademarks	years 7	\$	9,790	\$	(1,405)	\$	8,385	years 7	\$	9,790	\$	(1,242)	\$	8,548
Licenses	years		438		(407)		31	years		438		(376)		62
		\$	10,228	\$	(1,812)	\$	8,416		\$	10,228	\$	(1,618)	\$	8,610
Indefinite-lived intangible assets:														
Customer relationships			19,000				19,000			26,000				26,000
		\$	19,000	\$		\$	19,000		\$	26,000	\$		\$	26,000
Total intangible assets						\$	27,416						\$	34,610

Based upon the decline in the North American Class 8 build rate from the prior year and lower demand in our construction, OEM bus, aftermarket, military, service and other specialty product markets, which negatively impacted our revenues, we determined that an impairment indicator existed. In accordance with SFAS No. 144, we recorded an impairment of approximately \$3.4 million on our long-lived assets as the carrying value of the assets exceeded their fair value.

The aggregate intangible asset amortization expense was approximately \$0.1 million and \$0.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively and approximately \$0.2 million and \$0.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

The estimated intangible asset amortization expense for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2009, and for the five succeeding years is as follows (in thousands):

11

Fiscal Year Ended	Estimated
December 31,	Amortization Expense
2009	\$389
2010	\$326
2011	\$326
2012	\$326
2013	\$326
2014	\$326

Dagamakan

10. Debt

Debt consisted of the following (in thousands):

Revolving credit facilities bore interest at a weighted average of 6.1% as of	June 30, 2009	31, 2008		
June 30, 2009 and 7.5% as of December 31, 2008	\$ 3,384	\$	14,800	
8.0% senior notes due 2013	150,000		150,000	
Other	28		95	
	153,412		164,895	
Less current maturities	3,404		81	
	\$ 150,008	\$	164,814	

Credit Agreement We account for amendments to our revolving credit facility under the provisions of EITF Issue No. 98-14, Debtor s Accounting for the Changes in Line-of-Credit or Revolving-Debt Arrangements (EITF 98-14), and our 8.0% senior notes under the provisions of EITF Issue No. 96-19, Debtor s Accounting for a Modification or Exchange of Debt Instruments (EITF 96-19). Historically, we have periodically amended the terms of our prior revolving credit facility to increase or decrease the individual and collective borrowing base of the instruments on an as needed basis. We have not modified the terms of our 8.0% senior notes subsequent to the original offering date. In connection with an amendment of a revolving credit facility, bank fees incurred are deferred and amortized over the term of the new arrangement and, if applicable, any outstanding deferred fees are expensed proportionately or in total, as appropriate per the guidance of EITF 98-14. In connection with an amendment of our 8% senior notes, under the terms of EITF 96-19, bank and any third-party fees are either expensed as an extinguishment of debt or deferred and amortized over the term of the agreement based upon whether or not the old and new debt instruments are substantially different.

On January 7, 2009, we and certain of our direct and indirect U.S. subsidiaries, as borrowers (the borrowers), entered into a Loan and Security Agreement with Bank of America, N.A., as agent and lender, which provides for a three-year asset-based revolving credit facility with an aggregate principal amount of up to \$37.5 million (after giving effect to the Second Amendment described below), which is subject to an availability block and the borrowing base limitations described below. Up to an aggregate of \$10.0 million is available to the borrowers for the issuance of letters of credit, which reduce availability under the revolving credit facility. Based on the provisions of EITF 98-14, approximately \$0.8 million of third party fees relating to the prior senior credit agreement were expensed as loss on early extinguishment of debt and the remaining \$2.3 million of third party fees relating to the Loan and Security Agreement were capitalized and were being amortized over its remaining life. Set forth below is a description of the material terms and conditions of the Loan and Security Agreement:

On January 7, 2009, we borrowed \$26.8 million under the revolving credit facility and used that amount to repay in full our borrowings under our prior senior credit agreement and to pay fees and expenses related to the Loan and

Security Agreement. We use the revolving credit facility to fund ongoing operating and working capital requirements. On March 12, 2009, we entered into a first amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement (the First Amendment). Pursuant to the terms of the First Amendment, the lenders consented to changing the thresholds in the minimum operating performance covenant. In addition, the First Amendment provided for (i) an increase in the applicable margin for interest rates on amounts borrowed by the domestic borrowers of 1.50%, (ii) a limitation on

12

permitted capital expenditures in 2009 and (iii) a temporary decrease in domestic availability until such time as the domestic borrowers demonstrate a fixed charge coverage ratio of at least 1.0:1.0 for any fiscal quarter ending on or after March 31, 2010. Based on the provisions of EITF 98-14, approximately \$0.4 million of third party fees relating to the Loan and Security Agreement were capitalized and were being amortized over its remaining life. As of June 30, 2009, approximately \$4.4 million in deferred fees relating to the Loan and Security Agreement and fees related to the 8.0% senior notes offering were outstanding and were being amortized over the life of the agreements.

As of June 30, 2009, we had \$3.4 million of the borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement, all of which were denominated in U.S. dollars. As of June 30, 2009, these borrowings bore interest at a rate of 6.1% per annum. In addition, as of June 30, 2009, we had outstanding letters of credit of approximately \$1.7 million.

On August 4, 2009, we entered into a second amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement (the Second Amendment). Pursuant to the terms of the Second Amendment, the lender consented to the notes exchange described below, including the issuance of the 11%/13% third lien senior secured notes due 2013 and the second lien term loan described below:

The Second Amendment includes a reduction in size of the commitment from \$47.5 million to \$37.5 million and provides that borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement are subject to an availability block of \$10.0 million, until we deliver a compliance certificate for any fiscal quarter ending March 31, 2010 or thereafter demonstrating a fixed charge coverage ratio of at least 1.1 to 1.0 for the most recent four fiscal quarters, at which time the availability block will be \$7.5 million at all times while the fixed charge coverage ratio is at least 1.1 to 1.0.

The Second Amendment further provides that we need not comply with any minimum EBITDA requirement or fixed charge coverage ratio requirement for as long as we maintain at least \$5.0 million of borrowing availability (after giving effect to the \$10.0 million availability block) under the Loan and Security Agreement. If borrowing availability (after giving effect to the \$10.0 million availability block) is less than \$5.0 million for three consecutive business days or less than \$2.5 million on any day, we will be required to comply with revised monthly minimum EBITDA requirements for 2009 set forth below and a fixed charge coverage ratio of 1.0:1.0 for fiscal quarters ending on or after March 31, 2010, and will be required to continue to comply with these requirements until we have borrowing availability (after giving effect to the \$10.0 million availability block) of \$5.0 million or greater for 60 consecutive days.

The revised monthly minimum EBITDA requirements for 2009, if applicable, would require us to maintain cumulative EBITDA, as defined in the Loan and Security Agreement, as amended, calculated monthly starting on September 30, 2009, for each of the following periods as of the end of each fiscal month specified below:

	EBITDA (as defined
	in
	the Loan and
	Security
	Agreement, as
Period Ending on or Around	amended)
July 1, 2009 through September 30, 2009	\$ 1,256,000
July 1, 2009 through October 31, 2009	\$ 3,422,000
July 1, 2009 through November 30, 2009	\$ 5,756,000
July 1, 2009 through December 31, 2009	\$ 7,191,000

The Second Amendment includes amendments to permit us to engage in asset securitization transactions involving accounts receivable, and eliminates our ability to add certain of our direct and indirect UK subsidiaries as borrowers under the Loan and Security Agreement.

The aggregate amount of loans permitted to be made to the borrowers under the revolving credit facility may not exceed a borrowing base consisting of the lesser of: (a) \$37.5 million, minus the availability block and domestic letters of credit, and (b) the sum of eligible accounts receivable and eligible inventory of the borrowers, minus the availability block and certain availability reserves. Borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement are

denominated in U.S. dollars. The weighted average interest rate on borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement was approximately 6.1% for the six months ended June 30, 2009.

13

The Loan and Security Agreement, as amended, includes a limitation on the amount of capital expenditures of not more than \$4.3 million for the period from January 1, 2009 through June 30, 2009, and not more than \$9.7 million for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2009.

The Loan and Security Agreement also contains other customary restrictive covenants, including, without limitation: limitations on the ability of the borrowers and their subsidiaries to incur additional debt and guarantees; grant liens on assets; pay dividends or make other distributions; make investments or acquisitions; dispose of assets; make payments on certain indebtedness; merge, combine or liquidate with any other person; amend organizational documents; file consolidated tax returns with entities other than other borrowers or their subsidiaries; make material changes in accounting treatment or reporting practices; enter into restrictive agreements; enter into hedging agreements; engage in transactions with affiliates; enter into certain employee benefit plans; and amend subordinated debt or the indentures governing the third lien notes and the 8% senior notes due 2013. In addition, the Loan and Security Agreement contains customary reporting and other affirmative covenants. We were not in compliance with the minimum EBITDA requirement as of June 30, 2009. Pursuant to the Second Amendment, the lender agreed to waive this covenant default.

The Loan and Security Agreement contains customary events of default, including, without limitation: nonpayment of obligations under the Loan and Security Agreement when due; material inaccuracy of representations and warranties; violation of covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement and certain other documents executed in connection therewith; breach or default of agreements related to debt in excess of \$5.0 million that could result in acceleration of that debt; revocation or attempted revocation of guarantees, denial of the validity or enforceability of the loan documents or failure of the loan documents to be in full force and effect; certain judgments in excess of \$2.0 million; the inability of an obligor to conduct any material part of its business due to governmental intervention, loss of any material license, permit, lease or agreement necessary to the business; cessation of an obligor s business for a material period of time; impairment of collateral through condemnation proceedings; certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency; certain ERISA events; and a change in control of CVG.

The Loan and Security Agreement requires us to make mandatory prepayments with the proceeds of certain asset dispositions and upon the receipt of insurance or condemnation proceeds to the extent we do not use the proceeds for the purchase of satisfactory replacement assets.

In accordance with EITF 95-22, *Balance Sheet Classification of Borrowings Outstanding under Revolving Credit Agreements that Include both a Subjective Acceleration Clause and a Lock-Box Arrangement*, we have classified our Loan and Security Agreement, which has a maturity date of more than one year from the balance sheet date, as a current liability since it includes a lockbox arrangement and a subjective acceleration clause.

Terms, Covenants and Compliance Status Our Loan and Security Agreement, as in effect on June 30, 2009, contained financial covenants, including minimum operating performance, a limitation on capital expenditures and a minimum fixed charge coverage ratio commencing with the fiscal quarter ending March 31, 2010. We were not in compliance with the minimum EBITDA requirement in the Loan and Security Agreement as of June 30, 2009. Pursuant to the Second Amendment, the lender agreed to waive this covenant default. The Loan and Security Agreement also contains other customary restrictive covenants, customary reporting and other affirmative covenants and customary events of default.

Under the Loan and Security Agreement, borrowings bear interest at various rates plus a margin based on certain financial ratios. The borrowers—obligations under the Loan and Security Agreement are secured by a first-priority lien (subject to certain permitted liens) on substantially all of the tangible and intangible assets of the borrowers, as well as 100% of the capital stock of the domestic subsidiaries of each borrower and 65% of the capital stock of each foreign subsidiary directly owned by a borrower. Each of CVG and each other borrower is jointly and severally liable for the obligations under the Loan and Security Agreement and unconditionally guarantees the prompt payment and performance thereof.

We continue to operate in a challenging economic environment, and our ability to comply with the new covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement may be affected in the future by economic or business conditions beyond our control. Based on our current forecast, we believe that we will be able to maintain compliance with the minimum operating performance covenant and the fixed charge coverage ratio covenant, if applicable, and other covenants in

the Loan and Security Agreement for the next twelve months; however, no assurances can be given that we will be able to comply. We base our forecasts on historical experience, industry forecasts and various other assumptions

14

that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances. If actual revenue is less than our current forecast by a substantial margin, or if we do not realize a significant portion of our planned cost savings, we could violate our financial covenants. If we do not comply with the financial and other covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement, and we are unable to obtain necessary waivers or amendments from the lender, we would be precluded from borrowing under the Loan and Security Agreement, which would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and liquidity. If we are unable to borrow under the Loan and Security Agreement, we will need to meet our capital requirements using other sources. Due to current economic conditions, alternative sources of liquidity may not be available on acceptable terms if at all. In addition, if we do not comply with the financial and other covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement, the lender could declare an event of default under the Loan and Security Agreement, and our indebtedness thereunder could be declared immediately due and payable, which would also result in an event of default under the second lien term loan, the 11%/13% third lien senior secured notes due 2013 and the 8% senior notes due 2013. Any of these events would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and liquidity.

11. Income Taxes

We, or one of our subsidiaries, file federal income tax returns in the United States and income tax returns in various states and foreign jurisdictions. With few exceptions, we are no longer subject to income tax examinations by any of the taxing authorities for years before 2004. There is currently one income tax examination in process. We do not anticipate that any adjustments from this examination will result in material changes to our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

We adopted the provisions of FIN No. 48, *Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes*, effective January 1, 2007. As of June 30, 2009, we have provided a liability of approximately \$2.9 million of unrecognized tax benefits related to various federal and state income tax positions. Of the \$2.9 million, the amount that would impact our effective tax rate, if recognized, is \$2.0 million. The remaining \$0.9 million of unrecognized tax benefits consists of items that are offset by deferred tax assets, subject to valuation allowance, and thus could further impact the effective rate. We accrue penalties and interest related to unrecognized tax benefits through income tax expense, which is consistent with the recognition of these items in prior reporting periods. We had approximately \$0.8 million accrued for the payment of interest and penalties at June 30, 2009, of which \$69 thousand was accrued during the current year. Accrued interest and penalties are included in the \$2.9 million of unrecognized tax benefits.

During the current quarter, we did not release tax reserves associated with items with expiring statues of limitations. We anticipate events could occur within the next 12 months that would have an impact on the amount of unrecognized tax benefits that would be required. Approximately \$0.3 million of unrecognized tax benefits relate to items that are affected by expiring statutes of limitation within the next 12 months.

12. Commitments and Contingencies

Warranty We are subject to warranty claims for products that fail to perform as expected due to design or manufacturing deficiencies. Customers continue to require their outside suppliers to guarantee or warrant their products and bear the cost of repair or replacement of such products. Depending on the terms under which we supply products to our customers, a customer may hold us responsible for some or all of the repair or replacement costs of defective products when the product supplied did not perform as represented. Our policy is to reserve for estimated future customer warranty costs based on historical trends and current economic factors. The following represents a summary of the warranty provision for the six months ended June 30, 2009 (in thousands):

\$ 3,706
728
(944)
11
\$ 3,501

Leases We lease office and manufacturing space and certain equipment under non-cancelable operating lease agreements that require us to pay maintenance, insurance, taxes and other expenses in addition to annual rents. As 15

of June 30, 2009, our equipment leases did not provide for any material guarantee of a specified portion of residual values.

Guarantees We accrue for costs associated with guarantees when it is probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount can be reasonably estimated. The most likely cost to be incurred is accrued based on an evaluation of currently available facts, and where no amount within a range of estimates is more likely, the minimum is accrued. In accordance with FASB Interpretation No. 45, Guarantor s Accounting and Disclosure Requirements for Guarantees, Including Indirect Guarantees of Indebtedness of Others, for guarantees issued after December 31, 2002, we record a liability for the fair value of such guarantees in the balance sheet. As of June 30, 2009, we had no such guarantees. Litigation We are subject to various legal actions and claims incidental to our business, including those arising out of alleged defects, product warranties, employment-related matters and environmental matters. Management believes that we maintain adequate insurance to cover these claims. We have established reserves for issues that are probable and estimatable in amounts management believes are adequate to cover reasonable adverse judgments not covered by insurance. Based upon the information available to management and discussions with legal counsel, it is the opinion of management that the ultimate outcome of the various legal actions and claims that are incidental to our business will not have a material adverse impact on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows; however, such matters are subject to many uncertainties, and the outcomes of individual matters are not predictable with assurance.

13. Foreign Currency Forward Exchange Contracts

We use forward exchange contracts to hedge certain of the foreign currency transaction exposures primarily related to our United Kingdom operations. We estimate our projected revenues and purchases in certain foreign currencies or locations, and will hedge a portion or all of the anticipated long or short position. The contracts typically run from three months up to three years. As of June 30, 2009, none of our derivatives were designated as hedging instruments under SFAS No. 133; therefore, our forward foreign exchange contracts have been marked-to-market and the fair value of contracts recorded in the consolidated balance sheets with the offsetting non-cash gain or loss recorded in our consolidated statements of operations. We do not hold or issue foreign exchange options or forward contracts for trading purposes.

The following table summarizes the notional amount of our open foreign exchange contracts (in thousands):

	June 3	December 31, 2008			
			U.S.		
	U.S. \$	Equivalent Fair	U.S. \$	Equivalent Fair	
	Equivalent	Value	Equivalent	Value	
Commitments to buy currencies:					
Eurodollar Swedish krona	\$	\$	\$ (1,832)	\$ (1,345)	
Japanese yen			(736)	(765)	
	\$	\$	\$ (2,568)	\$ (2,110)	
Commitments to sell currencies:					
Eurodollar	\$ 23,252	\$ 26,976	\$ 35,236	\$ 43,532	
Swedish krona			54	56	
Japanese yen	13,837	17,062	15,813	22,372	
	\$ 37,089	\$ 44,038	\$51,103	\$ 65,960	

Total \$37,089 \$ 44,038 \$48,535 \$ 63,850

The fair value of our derivative instruments was a net liability of approximately \$7.0 million and \$15.3 million as of June 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008, respectively. The net liability was comprised of \$5.4 million and \$10.1 million in accrued liabilities and \$1.6 million and \$5.2 million in other long-term liabilities in the condensed consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2009 and December 31, 2008, respectively.

16

We consider the impact of our and our counterparties credit risk on the fair value of the contracts as well as the ability of each party to execute its obligations under the contract. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2009, we recorded a credit valuation adjustment of approximately \$0.8 million and \$3.2 million, respectively, on our foreign currency forward contracts.

The following table summarizes the fair value and presentation in the consolidated balance sheets for derivatives not designated as hedging instruments under SFAS No. 133 (in thousands):

			Asset D	erivatives		
	June	30, 2009	9	Decemb	er 31, 2	008
	Balance Sheet Location	Fair	Value	Balance Sheet Location	Fair	Value
Foreign						
exchange	Other			Other		
contracts	assets	\$	19	assets	\$	32

]	Liability I	Derivatives		
	June 30, 2009		•	December 31, 20	800	
	Balance Sheet			Balance Sheet		
			Fair			Fair
	Location	7	Value	Location		Value
Foreign exchange	Accrued liabilities			Accrued liabilities		
contracts		\$	5,362		\$	10,096
Foreign exchange	Other long-term liabilities			Other long-term liabilities		
contracts			1,606			5,235
		\$	6,968		\$	15,331

The following table summarizes the effect of derivative instruments on the consolidated statements of operations for derivatives not designated as hedging instruments under SFAS No. 133 (in thousands):

			nths Ended e 30,		ths Ended ne 30,
	Location of Gain (Loss)	2009	2008	2009	2008
	Recognized in Income on Derivatives	Recognized	Gain (Loss) in Income on vatives	Recognized	f Gain (Loss) in Income on vatives
Foreign exchange contracts	Other Expenses	\$3,492	\$3,476	\$8,350	\$(5,936)

14. Pension and Other Post-Retirement Benefit Plans

We sponsor pension and other post-retirement benefit plans that cover certain hourly and salaried employees in the United States and United Kingdom. Our policy is to make annual contributions to the plans to fund the normal cost as required by local regulations. In addition, we have a post-retirement benefit plan for certain U.S. operations, retirees and their dependents.

The components of net periodic benefit cost related to the pension and other post-retirement benefit plans for the three months ended June 30 was as follows (in thousands):

										Otl Post-Ret		nt
	TI	.S. Pens	sion P	Plane		Non-U.S	. Pens ans	ion		Benefit	Dlone	,
	_	.s. 1 ens	-	2008	2	2009		2008	2	009		008
Service cost	\$	76	\$	73	\$		\$		\$	3	\$	4
Interest cost		479		456		518		688		33		37
Expected return on plan assets		(378)		(495)		(369)		(532)				
Recognized actuarial loss												
(gain)		28		(4)		48		68		(10)		(5)
Net periodic benefit cost		205		30		197		224		26		36
Special Termination Benefits		35								85		
Net benefit cost	\$	240	\$	30	\$	197	\$	224	\$	111	\$	36

We previously disclosed in our financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2008, that we expect to contribute approximately \$1.8 million to our pension plans in 2009. As of June 30, 2009, approximately \$0.8 17

million of contributions have been made to our pension plans. We anticipate contributing an additional \$1.1 million to our pension plans in 2009 for total estimated contributions during 2009 of \$1.9 million.

15. Comprehensive (Loss) Income

We follow the provisions of SFAS No. 130, *Reporting Comprehensive Income*, which established standards for reporting and display of comprehensive income and its components. Comprehensive income reflects the change in equity of a business enterprise during a period from transactions and other events and circumstances from nonowner sources. Comprehensive income represents net income adjusted for foreign currency translation adjustments and minimum pension liability. In accordance with SFAS No. 130, we have elected to disclose comprehensive income in stockholders investment. The components of accumulated other comprehensive loss consisted of the following as of June 30, 2009 (in thousands):

Foreign currency translation adjustment	\$ (5,942)
Pension liability	(10,149)
	\$ (16,091)

Comprehensive (loss) income for the six months ended June 30 was as follows (in thousands):

	2009	2008
Net (loss) income	\$ (41,917)	\$ 3,555
Other comprehensive income: Foreign currency translation adjustment	2,266	3,619
Comprehensive (loss) income	\$ (39,651)	\$ 7,174

16. Related Party Transactions

In May 2008, we entered into a freight services arrangement with Group Transportation Services Holdings, Inc. (GTS), a third party logistics and freight management company. Under this arrangement, which was approved by our Audit Committee on April 29, 2008, GTS manages a portion of the Company's freight and logistics program as well as administers its payments to additional third party freight service providers. Scott D. Rued, the Company's Chairman, is also Chairman of the Board of GTS and Managing Partner of Thayer Hidden Creek, the controlling shareholder of GTS, and Richard A. Snell, a member of our Board of Directors, is an Operating Partner of Thayer Hidden Creek. For the six months ended June 30, 2009, we made payments under these arrangements of approximately \$4.9 million, which consisted primarily of payments from us for other third-party service providers and the balance of which consisted of approximately \$0.3 million of fees for GTS's services.

17. Subsequent Events

On August 4, 2009, we announced a private exchange with certain holders of our 8.0% Senior Notes due 2013 (the 8.0% Notes) and entered into a new discounted Second Lien Term Loan (the Second Lien Term Loan). We also announced that we entered into a second amendment (the Second Amendment) to our asset based Loan and Security Agreement with Bank of America, N.A.

Pursuant to the terms of the exchange, certain bondholders of our 8.0% Notes agreed to exchange approximately \$52.2 million of 8.0% Notes for units consisting of approximately \$42.1 million of new 11%/13% Third Lien Senior Secured Notes due February 2013 (the Third Lien Notes) and warrants to purchase 745 thousand shares of the our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.35 per share. Interest on the Third Lien Notes will be paid-in-kind through February 15, 2010 and may, at our option, be paid-in-kind through February 15, 2011 at an annual rate of 13.0%. Thereafter, interest will be paid in cash at an annual rate of 11.0%.

In addition, we entered into a new \$16.8 million Second Lien Term Loan with certain of the exchanging bondholders for proceeds of approximately \$13.1 million (representing a discount of approximately 21.9%). We used these proceeds to reduce borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement and to pay related transaction fees and

expenses. The Second Lien Term Loan is due November 2012, and interest is payable in cash at an annual rate of 15.0%.

18

Table of Contents

In connection with the exchange and the Second Lien Term Loan, we entered into the Second Amendment to its asset based Loan and Security Agreement. For a description of the Second Amendment, see Note 10. Debt to the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included in this quarterly report on Form 10-Q.

18. Consolidating Guarantor and Non-Guarantor Financial Information

The following consolidating financial information presents balance sheets, statements of operations and cash flow information related to our business. Each Guarantor, as defined, is a direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of the Company and has fully and unconditionally guaranteed the 8% senior notes issued by the Company, on a joint and several basis. Separate financial statements and other disclosures concerning the Guarantors have not been presented because management believes that such information is not material to investors.

The following consolidated financial information presents the financial information of the Company (the Parent Company), the guarantor companies and the non-guarantor companies in accordance with Rule 3-10 under the Securities and Exchange Commission s Regulation S-X. The financial information may not necessarily be indicative of results of operations or financial position had the guarantor companies or non-guarantor companies operated as independent entities. The guarantor companies and the non-guarantor companies include the consolidated financial results of their wholly owned subsidiaries accounted for under the equity method. All applicable corporate expenses have been allocated appropriately among the guarantor and non-guarantor subsidiaries.

19

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

	Parent Company	Guarantor Companies	Non-Guarantor Companies (Unaudited) (In thousands	Elimination	Consolidated
REVENUES	\$	\$ 83,936	\$ 24,311	\$ (4,744)	\$ 103,503
COST OF REVENUES		82,476	27,028	(4,912)	104,592
Gross Profit (Loss)		1,460	(2,717)	168	(1,089)
SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES		6,913	3,453		10,366
AMORTIZATION EXPENSE		97			97
INTANGIBLE ASSET IMPAIRMENT		7,000			7,000
LONG-LIVED ASSET IMPAIRMENT			3,445		3,445
RESTRUCTURING COSTS		235			235
Operating Loss		(12,785)	(9,615)	168	(22,232)
OTHER EXPENSE (INCOME)		2	(3,507)		(3,505)
INTEREST EXPENSE		3,580	495	(409)	3,666
Loss Before Benefit (Provision) for Income Taxes		(16,367)	(6,603)	577	(22,393)
PROVISION (BENEFIT) FOR INCOME TAXES		950	(830)		120
NET LOSS	\$	\$ (17,317)	\$ (5,773)	\$ 577	\$ (22,513)
		20			

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

	Parent Company	Guarantor Companies	Non-Guarantor Companies (Unaudited) (In thousands	Elimination	Consolidated
REVENUES	\$	\$ 173,152	\$ 48,988	\$ (10,107)	\$ 212,033
COST OF REVENUES		174,322	52,392	(10,343)	216,371
Gross Loss		(1,170)	(3,404)	236	(4,338)
SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES		16,808	6,957	(56)	23,709
AMORTIZATION EXPENSE		194			194
INTANGIBLE ASSET IMPAIRMENT		7,000			7,000
LONG-LIVED ASSET IMPAIRMENT			3,445		3,445
RESTRUCTURING COSTS		854	1,093		1,947
Operating Loss		(26,026)	(14,899)	292	(40,633)
OTHER EXPENSE (INCOME)		15	(8,412)		(8,397)
INTEREST EXPENSE		7,183	935	(808)	7,310
LOSS ON EARLY EXTINGUISHMENT OF DEBT		795			795
Loss Before (Benefit) Provision for Income Taxes		(34,019)	(7,422)	1,100	(40,341)
PROVISION (BENEFIT) FOR INCOME TAXES		3,225	(1,649)		1,576
NET LOSS	\$	\$ (37,244)	\$ (5,773)	\$ 1,100	\$ (41,917)

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET AS OF JUNE 30, 2009

	Parent Company	Guarantor Companies	Non-Guarantor Companies (Unaudited) (In thousands)	Elimination	Consolidated
		ASSETS			
CURRENT ASSETS:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	\$ 829	\$ 5,280	\$	\$ 6,109
Accounts receivable, net		64,418	3,502	(347)	67,573
Inventories, net		33,660	27,904	(593)	60,971
Prepaid expenses		2,917	4,066	5,888	12,871
Deferred income taxes		(2,868)	5,770	(2,902)	
Total current assets PROPERTY, PLANT AND		98,956	46,522	2,046	147,524
EQUIPMENT, net INVESTMENT IN		75,132	6,276		81,408
SUBSIDIARIES	22,078	44,647	50,305	(117,030)	
INTANGIBLE ASSETS, net	•	27,416	•	, , ,	27,416
OTHER ASSETS, net		38,560	3,341	(28,821)	13,080
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 22,078	\$ 284,711	\$ 106,444	\$ (143,805)	\$ 269,428
LIARI	LITIES AND	STOCKHOL	DERS INVESTM	ENT	
CURRENT LIABILITIES:		STOCIMOL			
Current maturities of long-term					
debt	\$	\$ 3,404	\$	\$	\$ 3,404
Accounts payable		35,321	12,406	(347)	47,380
Accrued liabilities, other		26,475	10,079	315	36,869
Total current liabilities		65 200	22.495	(22)	87,653
LONG-TERM DEBT, net		65,200 150,000	22,485 25,724	(32) (25,716)	150,008
DEFERRED TAX LIABILITIES		29,671	(784)	(28,887)	130,008
PENSION AND OTHER POST-RETIREMENT		27,071	(704)	(20,007)	
BENEFITS OTHER LONG-TERM		13,079	7,266		20,345
LIABILITIES		2,707	2,966		5,673
Total liabilities STOCKHOLDERS		260,657	57,657	(54,635)	263,679
INVESTMENT	22,078	24,054	48,787	(89,170)	5,749
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS	\$ 22,078	\$ 284,711	\$ 106,444	\$ (143,805)	\$ 269,428

22

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

	Parent Company	Guarantor Companies	Non-Guarantor Companies (Unaudited) (In thousands	Elimination	Consolidated	
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES: Net loss Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by (used in)	\$	\$ (37,244)	\$ (5,773)	\$ 1,100	\$ (41,917)	
operating activities: Depreciation and amortization Noncash amortization of debt		7,346	1,507		8,853	
financing costs Loss on early extinguishment of		685			685	
debt		795			795	
Share-based compensation		1,458			1,458	
expense Loss on sale of assets		535	17		552	
		555	17		332	
Deferred income tax provision (benefit)		42	(42)			
Noncash income on forward		42	(42)			
exchange contracts			(8,350)		(8,350)	
Intangible asset impairment		7,000	(0,550)		7,000	
Long-lived asset impairment		7,000	3,445		3,445	
Change in other operating items		38,416	8,467	(1,100)	45,783	
Change in other operating items		36,410	0,407	(1,100)	45,765	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		19,033	(729)		18,304	
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: Purchases of property, plant and						
equipment Proceeds from disposal/sale of		(2,602)	(575)		(3,177)	
property, plant and equipment		14			14	
Other investing activities		(1,529)			(1,529)	
Net cash used in by investing activities		(4,117)	(575)		(4,692)	
CACHELOWCEDOM						

CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:

Edgar Filing: Commercial Vehicle Group, Inc. - Form 10-Q

Repayment of revolving credit facility Borrowings under revolving credit	(19	1,656)			(191,656)
facility	180	0,240			180,240
Payments on capital lease obligations Debt issuance costs and other	C	(61) 2,669)	(11)		(72) (2,669)
Net cash used in financing activities	(14	4,146)	(11)		(14,157)
EFFECT OF CURRENCY EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES					
ON CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		4	(660)		(656)
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		774	(1,975)		(1,201)
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS:					
Beginning of period		55	7,255		7,310
End of period	\$ \$	829	\$ 5,280	\$	\$ 6,109
		23			

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2008

	Parent Company	Guarantor Companies	Non-Guarantor Companies (Unaudited) (In thousands		Consolidated
REVENUES	\$	\$ 150,279	\$ 67,389	\$ (8,428)	\$ 209,240
COST OF REVENUES		136,107	57,922	(8,197)	185,832
Gross Profit		14,172	9,467	(231)	23,408
SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES		12,083	4,832	(155)	16,760
GAIN ON SALE OF LONG-LIVED ASSETS					
AMORTIZATION EXPENSE		104	237		341
Operating Income		1,985	4,398	(76)	6,307
OTHER INCOME		(3,737)	(49)		(3,786)
INTEREST EXPENSE		3,757	35		3,792
Income Before Provision for Income Taxes		1,965	4,412	(76)	6,301
PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES		2,104	1,114		3,218
NET (LOSS) INCOME	\$	\$ (139)	\$ 3,298	\$ (76)	\$ 3,083
		24			

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2008

	Parent Company	Guarantor Companies	Non-Guarantor Companies (Unaudited) (In thousands		Consolidated
REVENUES	\$	\$ 289,031	\$ 132,643	\$ (15,430)	\$ 406,244
COST OF REVENUES		263,417	113,630	(14,976)	362,071
Gross Profit		25,614	19,013	(454)	44,173
SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES		22,226	9,942	(390)	31,778
GAIN ON SALE OF LONG-LIVED ASSETS		(6,075)			(6,075)
AMORTIZATION EXPENSE		207	479		686
Operating Income		9,256	8,592	(64)	17,784
OTHER (INCOME) EXPENSE		(3,701)	9,613		5,912
INTEREST EXPENSE (INCOME)		7,415	1,060	(776)	7,699
Income (Loss) Before Provision for Income Taxes		5,542	(2,081)	712	4,173
PROVISION (BENEFIT) FOR INCOME TAXES		2,267	(1,649)		618
NET INCOME (LOSS)	\$	\$ 3,275	\$ (432)	\$ 712	\$ 3,555
		25			

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2008

	Parent Company	Guarantor Companies	Non-Guarantor Companies (Unaudited) (In thousands)	Elimination	Consolidated	
CLIDDENIE A CCETC		ASSETS				
CURRENT ASSETS:	\$	\$ 55	\$ 7,255	\$	\$ 7,310	
Cash and cash equivalents Accounts receivable, net	Φ	\$ 33 88,918	13,056	э (1,076)	100,898	
Inventories, net		59,554	32,113	(885)	90,782	
Prepaid expenses		4,226	4,765	11,437	20,428	
Deferred income taxes		(2,868)	5,673	(2,805)	,,	
Total current assets		149,885	62,862	6,671	219,418	
PROPERTY, PLANT AND						
EQUIPMENT, net INVESTMENT IN		80,154	10,238		90,392	
SUBSIDIARIES	62,537	44,647	50,305	(157,489)		
INTANGIBLE ASSETS, net		34,610		,	34,610	
OTHER ASSETS, net		35,821	3,354	(28,834)	10,341	
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 62,537	\$ 345,117	\$ 126,759	\$ (179,652)	\$ 354,761	
LIAB	ILITIES AND	STOCKHOL	DERS INVESTM	ENT		
CURRENT LIABILITIES:						
Current maturities of long-term						
debt	\$	\$ 81	\$	\$	\$ 81	
Accounts payable		54,365	20,161	(1,075)	73,451	
Accrued liabilities, other		20,590	16,057	6,770	43,417	
Total current liabilities		75,036	36,218	5,695	116,949	
LONG-TERM DEBT, net		164,800	25,731	(25,717)	164,814	
DEFERRED TAX LIABILITIES PENSION AND OTHER		29,714	(816)	(28,898)		
POST-RETIREMENT						
BENEFITS OTHER LONG-TERM		13,157	6,728		19,885	
LIABILITIES		2,566	6,605		9,171	
Total liabilities		285,273	74,466	(48,920)	310,819	
STOCKHOLDERS INVESTMENT	62,537	59,844	52,293	(130,732)	43,942	
	\$ 62,537	\$ 345,117	\$ 126,759	\$ (179,652)	\$ 354,761	

TOTAL LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS INVESTMENT

Table of Contents

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2008

	Parent Company	Guarantor Companies	Non-Guarantor Companies (Unaudited) (In thousands		Consolidated
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES: Net income (loss) Adjustments to reconcile net	\$	\$ 3,275	\$ (432)	\$ 712	\$ 3,555
income to net cash provided by operating activities: Depreciation and amortization Noncash amortization of debt		7,128	2,348		9,476
financing costs Stock-based compensation expense Gain on sale of long-lived assets Deferred income tax benefit	;	449 1,944 (6,049) (1,922)	(17) (1,961)		449 1,944 (6,066) (3,883)
Noncash gain on forward exchange contracts Change in other operating items		(16,771)	5,936 (5,058)	(712)	5,936 (22,541)
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities		(11,946)	816		(11,130)
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: Purchases of property, plant and					
equipment Proceeds from disposal/sale of		(5,564)	(1,260)		(6,824)
property, plant and equipment Other investing activities		7,434 (676)	20 (4,301)		7,454 (4,977)
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		1,194	(5,541)		(4,347)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: Repayment of revolving credit					
facility Borrowings under revolving credit		(89,000)			(89,000)
facility Payments on capital lease		101,000			101,000
obligations		(57)	(7)		(64)

53

Edgar Filing: Commercial Vehicle Group, Inc. - Form 10-Q

Other, net		(251)			(251)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		11,692	(7)		11,685
EFFECT OF CURRENCY EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES ON CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		(580)	3,103		2,523
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		360	(1,629)		(1,269)
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS: Beginning of period		1,349	8,518		9,867
End of period	\$ \$	1,709	\$ 6,889	\$	\$ 8,598
		27			

ITEM 2 MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Company Overview

We are a leading supplier of fully integrated system solutions for the global commercial vehicle market, including the Heavy-duty (Class 8) truck market, the construction, military, bus and agriculture market and the specialty transportation markets. As a result of our strong leadership in cab-related products and systems, we are positioned to benefit from the increased focus of our customers on cab design and comfort and convenience features to better serve their end-user, the driver. Our products include suspension seat systems, electronic wire harness assemblies, control and switches, cab structures and components, interior trim systems (including instrument panels, door panels, headliners, cabinetry and floor systems), mirrors and wiper systems specifically designed for applications in commercial vehicles.

We are differentiated from suppliers to the automotive industry by our ability to manufacture low volume customized products on a sequenced basis to meet the requirements of our customers. We believe that we have the number one or two position in most of our major markets and that we are the only supplier in the North American commercial vehicle market that can offer complete cab systems including cab body assemblies, sleeper boxes, seats, interior trim, flooring, wire harnesses, panel assemblies and other structural components. We believe our products are used by virtually every major North American heavy truck commercial vehicle OEM, which we believe creates an opportunity to cross-sell our products and offer a fully integrated system solution.

Demand for our heavy truck products is generally dependent on the number of new heavy truck commercial vehicles manufactured in North America, which in turn is a function of general economic conditions, interest rates, changes in governmental regulations, consumer spending, fuel costs and our customers—inventory levels and production rates. New heavy truck commercial vehicle demand has historically been cyclical and is particularly sensitive to the industrial sector of the economy, which generates a significant portion of the freight tonnage hauled by commercial vehicles. Production of heavy truck commercial vehicles in North America initially peaked in 1999 and experienced a downturn from 2000 to 2003 that was due to a weak economy, an oversupply of new and used vehicle inventory and lower spending on heavy truck commercial vehicles and equipment. Demand for commercial vehicles improved in 2006 due to broad economic recovery in North America, corresponding growth in the movement of goods, the growing need to replace aging truck fleets and OEMs received larger than expected pre-orders in anticipation of the new EPA emissions standards becoming effective in 2007.

During 2007, the demand for North American Class 8 heavy trucks experienced a downturn as a result of pre-orders in 2006 and general weakness in the North American economy and corresponding decline in the need for commercial vehicles to haul freight tonnage in North America. The demand for new heavy truck commercial vehicles in 2008 remained close to 2007 levels as weakness in the overall North American economy continued to impact production related orders. We believe this general weakness has contributed to the reluctance of trucking companies to invest in new truck fleets. In addition, the recent tightening of credit in financial markets may adversely affect the ability of our customers to obtain financing for significant truck orders, which we have experienced through June 30, 2009. North American Class 8 production levels through June 30, 2009 are down approximately 50% over the same period in 2008 as the overall weakness in the North American economy and credit markets continue to put pressure on the demand for new vehicles. If the sustained downturn in the economy and the disruption in the financial markets continue, we expect that low demand for Class 8 trucks could continue to have a negative impact on our revenues, operating results and financial position.

Demand for our construction products is also dependent on the overall vehicle demand for new commercial vehicles in the global construction equipment market and generally follows certain economic conditions around the world. Within the construction market, there are two classes of construction equipment, the medium/heavy equipment market (weighing over 12 metric tons) and the light construction equipment market (weighing below 12 metric tons). Demand in the medium/heavy construction equipment market is typically related to the level of larger scale infrastructure development projects such as highways, dams, harbors, hospitals, airports and industrial development as well as activity in the mining, forestry and other raw material based industries. Demand in the light construction equipment market is typically related to certain economic conditions such as the level of housing construction and other

smaller-scale developments and projects. Our products are primarily used in the medium/heavy construction equipment markets. Demand in the construction equipment market through June 30, 2009 has declined significantly from the same period in 2008 as a result of the continuing economic downturn in the housing and financial markets.

28

Table of Contents

If the downturn in the global economy and the disruption in the financial markets continue, we expect that low demand for construction equipment could continue to have a negative impact on our revenues, operating results and financial position.

Along with the United States, we have operations in Europe, China, Australia and Mexico. Our operating results are, therefore, impacted by exchange rate fluctuations to the extent we translate our foreign operations from their local currencies into U.S. dollars.

We continuously seek ways to improve our operating performance by lowering costs. These efforts include, but are not limited to, the following:

eliminating excess production capacity through the closure and consolidation of manufacturing, warehousing or assembly facilities;

working capital improvements through reduced inventory and capital spending;

sourcing efforts in Europe and Asia;

consolidating our supply base to improve purchasing leverage; and

implementing Lean Manufacturing and Total Quality Production System (TQPS) initiatives to improve operating efficiency and product quality.

Although OEM demand for our products is directly correlated with new vehicle production, we also have the opportunity to grow through increasing our product content per vehicle through cross selling and bundling of products. We generally compete for new business at the beginning of the development of a new vehicle platform and upon the redesign of existing programs. New platform development generally begins at least one to three years before the marketing of such models by our customers. Contract durations for commercial vehicle products generally extend for the entire life of the platform, which is typically five to seven years.

In sourcing products for a specific platform, the customer generally develops a proposed production timetable, including current volume and option mix estimates based on their own assumptions, and then sources business with the supplier pursuant to written contracts, purchase orders or other firm commitments in terms of price, quality, technology and delivery. In general, these contracts, purchase orders and commitments provide that the customer can terminate if a supplier does not meet specified quality and delivery requirements and, in many cases, they provide that the price will decrease over the proposed production timetable. Awarded business generally covers the supply of all or a portion of a customer—s production and service requirements for a particular product program rather than the supply of a specific quantity of products. Accordingly, in estimating awarded business over the life of a contract or other commitment, a supplier must make various assumptions as to the estimated number of vehicles expected to be produced, the timing of that production, mix of options on the vehicles produced and pricing of the products being supplied. The actual production volumes and option mix of vehicles produced by customers depend on a number of factors that are beyond a supplier—s control.

Results of Operations

The table below sets forth certain operating data expressed as a percentage of revenues for the periods indicated:

29

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Month June	
	2009	2008	2009	2008
Revenues	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Cost of revenues	101.1	88.8	102.0	89.1
Gross (loss) profit	(1.1)	11.2	(2.0)	10.9
Selling, general and administrative expenses	10.0	8.0	11.2	7.8
Amortization expense	0.1	0.2	0.1	0.2
Gain on sale of long-lived asset				(1.5)
Intangible asset impairment	6.8		3.3	, ,
Long-lived asset impairment	3.3		1.6	
Restructuring costs	0.2		0.9	
Operating (loss) income	(21.5)	3.0	(19.1)	4.4
Other (income) expense	(3.4)	(1.8)	(4.0)	1.5
Interest expense	3.5	1.8	3.4	1.9
Loss on early extinguishment of debt			0.4	
Loss before (benefit) provision for income taxes	(21.6)	3.0	(18.9)	1.0
Provision for income taxes	0.1	1.5	0.7	0.2
Net (loss) income	(21.7)%	1.5%	(19.6)%	0.8%

Three Months Ended June 30, 2009 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2008

Revenues. Revenues decreased approximately \$105.7 million, or 50.5%, to \$103.5 million in the three months ended June 30, 2009 from \$209.2 million in the three months ended June 30, 2008. This decrease resulted primarily from the decline in global economic conditions, which negatively impacted our North American end market revenues by approximately \$64.6 million and our European and Asian end market revenues by approximately \$37.2 million. In addition, translation of our foreign operations into U.S. dollars decreased our revenues by approximately \$3.9 million over the prior year period.

Gross (Loss) Profit. Gross loss was approximately \$1.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2009 compared to gross profit of \$23.4 million in the three months ended June 30, 2008, a decrease of approximately \$24.5 million, or 104.7%. As a percentage of revenues, gross loss was 1.1% for the three months ended June 30, 2009 compared to gross profit of 11.2% in the three months ended June 30, 2008. This decrease was primarily the result of our inability to reduce our costs in proportion with the \$105.7 million decrease in our revenues from the prior year period. Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased approximately \$6.4 million, or 38.2%, to \$10.4 million in the three months ended June 30, 2009 from \$16.8 million in the three months ended June 30, 2008. The decrease was primarily the result of reductions in wages and general spending in connection with our restructuring and cost containment efforts during the three months ended June 30, 2009. Amortization Expense. Amortization expense was approximately \$0.1 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008. This decrease was primarily related to the impairment of our definite-lived customer relationship intangible assets at C.I.E.B. and PEKM.

Intangible Asset Impairment. Our intangible asset impairment analysis is performed annually during the second quarter. In connection with this test, we determined that the fair value was less than the carrying value of our net assets and resulted in the recording of an impairment charge of approximately \$7.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2009.

Long-Lived Asset Impairment. We identified that an impairment indicator existed for the three months ended June 30, 2009. As a result, we recorded an impairment of approximately \$3.4 million as the carrying value of the assets

exceeded their fair value.

Restructuring Costs. We recorded restructuring charges for the three months ended June 30, 2009 of approximately \$0.2 million relating to a reduction in our workforce and the closure of certain manufacturing, warehousing and assembly facilities. We did not record a restructuring charge for the three months ended June 30, 2008.

30

Other Income. We use forward exchange contracts to hedge foreign currency transaction exposures related primarily to our United Kingdom operations. We estimate our projected revenues and purchases in certain foreign currencies or locations and will hedge a portion or all of the anticipated long or short position. As of June 30, 2009, none of our derivatives were designated as hedging instruments under SFAS No. 133; therefore, our forward foreign exchange contracts have been marked-to-market and the fair value of contracts recorded in the consolidated balance sheets with the offsetting non-cash gain or loss recorded in our consolidated statements of operations. The \$3.5 million income for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and the \$3.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2008 are primarily related to the noncash change in value of the forward exchange contracts in existence at the end of each period.

Interest Expense. Interest expense decreased approximately \$0.1 million to \$3.7 million in the three months ended June 30, 2009 from \$3.8 million in the three months ended June 30, 2008. This decrease was primarily due to a lower average amount outstanding on our revolving credit facility compared to the prior year period.

Provision for Income Taxes. Our effective tax rate was negative 0.5% for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 51.1% for the same period in 2008. An income tax provision of approximately \$0.1 million was recorded for the three months ended June 30, 2009 compared to \$3.2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2008. The change in effective rate from the prior year quarter can be primarily attributed to valuation allowances. Valuation allowances continue to be necessary due to the cumulative loss rules contained within SFAS No. 109 as it is more likely than not that we will not realize the deferred tax assets.

Net (Loss) Income. Net loss was \$22.5 million in the three months ended June 30, 2009, compared to net income of \$3.1 million in the three months ended June 30, 2008, primarily as a result of the factors discussed above.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2009 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2008

Revenues. Revenues decreased approximately \$194.2 million, or 47.8%, to \$212.0 million in the six months ended June 30, 2009 from \$406.2 million in the six months ended June 30, 2008. This decrease resulted primarily from the decline in global economic conditions, which impacted our North American end market revenues by approximately \$114.1 million and our European and Asian end market revenues by approximately \$69.4 million. In addition, translation of our foreign operations into U.S. dollars decreased our revenues by approximately \$10.7 million over the prior year period.

Gross (Loss) Profit. Gross loss was approximately \$4.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to gross profit of \$44.2 million in the six months ended June 30, 2008, a decrease of approximately \$48.5 million, or 109.8%. As a percentage of revenues, gross loss was 2.0% for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to gross profit of 10.9% in the six months ended June 30, 2008. This decrease was primarily the result of our inability to reduce our costs in proportion with the \$194.2 million decrease in our revenues from the prior year period. Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased approximately \$8.1 million, or 25.4%, to \$23.7 million in the six months ended June 30, 2009 from \$31.8 million in the six months ended June 30, 2008. The decrease was primarily the result of reductions in wages and general spending in connection with our restructuring and cost containment efforts during the six months ended June 30, 2009.

Amortization Expense. Amortization expense was approximately \$0.2 million and \$0.7 million, respectively, for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008. We recorded less amortization expense for the six months ended June 30, 2009 due to the impairment of our definite-lived customer relationships at C.I.E.B. and PEKM.

Gain on Sale of Long-Lived Assets. We did not record a gain on sale of long-lived assets for the six months ended June 30, 2009. We sold the land and building of our Seattle, Washington facility with a carrying value of approximately \$1.2 million, for \$7.3 million and recognized a gain on the sale of long-lived assets of approximately \$6.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008.

Intangible Asset Impairment. Our intangible asset impairment analysis is performed annually during the second quarter. In connection with this test, we determined that the fair value was less than the carrying value of our net assets and resulted in the recording of an impairment charge of approximately \$7.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009.

31

Long-Lived Asset Impairment. We identified that an impairment indicator existed for the six months ended June 30, 2009. As a result, we recorded an impairment of approximately \$3.4 million as the carrying value of the assets exceeded their fair value.

Restructuring Costs. We recorded restructuring charges for the six months ended June 30, 2009 of \$1.9 million relating to reductions in our workforce and the closure of certain manufacturing, warehousing and assembly facilities. We did not record a restructuring charge for the six months ended June 30, 2008.

Other (Income) Expense. We use forward exchange contracts to hedge foreign currency transaction exposures related primarily to our United Kingdom operations. We estimate our projected revenues and purchases in certain foreign currencies or locations and will hedge a portion or all of the anticipated long or short position. As of June 30, 2009, none of our derivatives were designated as hedging instruments under SFAS No. 133; therefore, our forward foreign exchange contracts have been marked-to-market and the fair value of contracts recorded in the consolidated balance sheets with the offsetting non-cash gain or loss recorded in our consolidated statements of operations. The \$8.4 million income for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and the \$5.9 million expense for the six months ended June 30, 2008 are primarily related to the noncash change in value of the forward exchange contracts in existence at the end of each period.

Interest Expense. Interest expense decreased approximately \$0.4 million to \$7.3 million in the six months ended June 30, 2009 from \$7.7 million in the six months ended June 30, 2008. This decrease was due primarily to a lower average amount outstanding on our revolving credit facility compared to the prior year period.

Provision for Income Taxes. Our effective tax rate was negative 3.9% for the six months ended June 30, 2009 and 14.8% for the same period in 2008. An income tax provision of approximately \$1.6 million was recorded for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to \$0.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008. The change in effective rate from the prior year quarter can be primarily attributed to valuation allowances. Valuation allowances continue to be necessary due to the cumulative loss rules contained within SFAS No. 109 as it is more likely than not that we will not realize the deferred tax assets.

Loss on Early Extinguishment of Debt. In connection with entering into our Loan and Security Agreement on January 7, 2009, we expensed approximately \$0.8 million of fees relating to the prior senior credit agreement. *Net (Loss) Income.* Net loss was \$41.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2009, compared to net income of \$3.6 million in the six months ended June 30, 2008, primarily as a result of the factors discussed above.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Cash Flows

For the six months ended June 30, 2009, net cash provided by operations was approximately \$18.3 million compared to net cash used in operations of \$11.1 million from the prior year period. The net cash provided by operations for the six months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily a result of decreases in accounts receivable and inventory, which was partially offset by changes in accounts payable and accrued liabilities.

Net cash used in investing activities was approximately \$4.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009 compared to approximately \$4.4 million for the comparable period in 2008. The amounts used in investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2009 primarily reflect capital expenditure purchases. The amounts used in investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2008 reflect ongoing capital expenditure purchases and post-acquisition adjustments, which was partially offset by the sale of long-lived assets.

Net cash used in financing activities was approximately \$14.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2009, compared to net cash provided by financing activities of \$11.7 million in the same period of 2008. The net cash used in financing activities was principally due to repayments of our revolving credit facility for the six months ended June 30, 2009. The net cashed provided by financing activities was principally due to borrowings under our revolving credit facility for the six months ended June 30, 2008.

32

Debt and Credit Facilities

As of June 30, 2009, we had an aggregate of \$153.4 million of outstanding indebtedness excluding \$1.7 million of outstanding letters of credit under various financing arrangements and an additional \$36.5 million of borrowing capacity under our Loan and Security Agreement, which was subject to a \$11.5 million availability block. The indebtedness consisted of the following:

\$3.4 million under our revolving credit facility and \$28 thousand of capital lease obligations. The weighted average rate on these borrowings, for the six months ended June 30, 2009, was approximately 6.1% with respect to the revolving credit facility borrowings; and

\$150.0 million of 8.0% senior notes due 2013.

On August 4, 2009, we announced a private exchange with certain holders of our 8% senior notes due 2013 as described under -Notes Exchange below.

Loan and Security Agreement

On January 7, 2009, we and certain of our direct and indirect U.S. subsidiaries, as borrowers (the borrowers), entered into a Loan and Security Agreement (the Loan and Security Agreement) with Bank of America, N.A., as agent and lender. Set forth below is a description of the material terms and conditions of the Loan and Security Agreement: The Loan and Security Agreement provides for a three-year asset-based revolving credit facility (the revolving credit facility) in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$37.5 million (after giving effect to the Second Amendment described below), which is subject to an availability block and the borrowing base limitations described below. Up to an aggregate of \$10.0 million is available to the borrowers for the issuance of letters of credit, which reduce availability under the revolving credit facility.

On January 7, 2009, we borrowed \$26.8 million under the revolving credit facility and used that amount to repay in full our borrowings under our prior senior credit agreement and to pay fees and expenses related to the Loan and Security Agreement. We use the revolving credit facility to fund ongoing operating and working capital requirements. On March 12, 2009, we entered into a first amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement (the First Amendment). Pursuant to the terms of the First Amendment, the lenders consented to changing the thresholds in the minimum operating performance covenant. In addition, the First Amendment provided for (i) an increase in the applicable margin for interest rates on amounts borrowed by the borrowers of 1.50%, (ii) a limitation on permitted capital expenditures in 2009 and (iii) a temporary decrease in domestic availability until such time as the borrowers demonstrate a fixed charge coverage ratio of at least 1.0:1.0 for any fiscal quarter ending on or after March 31, 2010. On August 4, 2009, we entered into a second amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement (the Second Amendment). Pursuant to the terms of the Second Amendment, the lender consented to the notes exchange described below, including the issuance of the third lien notes, and the second lien term loan described below. The Second Amendment includes a reduction in size of the commitment from \$47.5 million to \$37.5 million and provides that borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement are subject to an availability block of \$10.0 million, until we deliver a compliance certificate for any fiscal quarter ending March 31, 2010 or thereafter demonstrating a fixed charge coverage ratio of at least 1.1 to 1.0 for the most recent four fiscal quarters, at which time the availability

fixed charge coverage ratio of at least 1.1 to 1.0 for the most recent four fiscal quarters, at which time the availability block will be \$7.5 million at all times while the fixed charge coverage ratio is at least 1.1 to 1.0. The Second Amendment further provides that we need not comply with any minimum EBITDA requirement or fixed charge coverage ratio requirement for as long as we maintain at least \$5.0 million of borrowing availability (after giving effect to the \$10.0 million availability block) under the Loan and Security Agreement. If borrowing availability (after giving effect to the \$10.0 million availability block) is less than \$5.0 million for three consecutive business days or less than \$2.5 million on any day, we will be required to comply with revised monthly minimum EBITDA requirements for 2009 set forth below and a fixed charge coverage ratio of 1.0:1.0 for fiscal quarters ending on or after March 31, 2010, and will be required to continue to comply with these requirements until we have borrowing availability (after giving effect to the \$10.0 million availability block) of \$5.0 million or greater for 60 consecutive days.

The revised monthly minimum EBITDA requirements for 2009, if applicable, would require us to maintain cumulative EBITDA, as defined in the Loan and Security Agreement, as amended, calculated monthly starting on September 30, 2009, for each of the following periods as of the end of each fiscal month specified below:

EBITDA (as defined in the Loan and Security

Agreement, as

Period Ending on or Around amended)

July 1, 2009 through September 30, 2009

July 1, 2009 through October 31, 2009

July 1, 2009 through November 30, 2009

July 1, 2009 through November 30, 2009

July 1, 2009 through December 31, 2009

July 1, 2009 through December 31, 2009

\$ 7,191,000

Pursuant to the Second Amendment, the lender agreed to waive the covenant default resulting from our failure to be in compliance with the minimum EBITDA requirement as of June 30, 2009.

The Second Amendment includes amendments to permit us to engage in asset securitization transactions involving accounts receivable, and eliminates our ability to add certain of our direct and indirect UK subsidiaries as borrowers under the Loan and Security Agreement.

The aggregate amount of loans permitted to be made to the borrowers under the revolving credit facility may not exceed a borrowing base consisting of the lesser of: (a) \$37.5 million, minus the availability block and domestic letters of credit, and (b) the sum of eligible accounts receivable and eligible inventory of the borrowers, minus the availability block and certain availability reserves. Borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement are denominated in U.S. dollars. The weighted average interest rate on borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement was approximately 6.1% for the six months ended June 30, 2009.

The borrowers obligations under the Loan and Security Agreement are secured by a first-priority lien (subject to certain permitted liens) on substantially all of the tangible and intangible assets of the borrowers, as well as 100% of the capital stock of the domestic subsidiaries of each borrower and 65% of the capital stock of each foreign subsidiary directly owned by a borrower. Each of CVG and each other borrower is jointly and severally liable for the obligations under the Loan and Security Agreement and unconditionally guarantees the prompt payment and performance thereof. The Loan and Security Agreement, as amended, includes a limitation on the amount of capital expenditures of not more than \$4.3 million for the period from January 1, 2009 through June 30, 2009, not more than \$9.7 million for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2009.

The Loan and Security Agreement also contains other customary restrictive covenants, including, without limitation: limitations on the ability of the borrowers and their subsidiaries to incur additional debt and guarantees; grant liens on assets; pay dividends or make other distributions; make investments or acquisitions; dispose of assets; make payments on certain indebtedness; merge, combine or liquidate with any other person; amend organizational documents; file consolidated tax returns with entities other than other borrowers or their subsidiaries; make material changes in accounting treatment or reporting practices; enter into restrictive agreements; enter into hedging agreements; engage in transactions with affiliates; enter into certain employee benefit plans; and amend subordinated debt or the indentures governing the third lien notes and the 8% senior notes due 2013. In addition, the Loan and Security Agreement contains customary reporting and other affirmative covenants. We were not in compliance with the minimum EBITDA requirement as of June 30, 2009. Pursuant to the Second Amendment, the lender agreed to waive this covenant default.

The Loan and Security Agreement contains customary events of default, including, without limitation: nonpayment of obligations under the Loan and Security Agreement when due; material inaccuracy of representations and warranties; violation of covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement and certain other documents executed in connection therewith; breach or default of agreements related to debt in excess of \$5.0 million that could result in acceleration of that debt; revocation or attempted revocation of guarantees, denial of the validity or enforceability of the loan

documents or failure of the loan documents to be in full force and effect; certain judgments in excess of \$2.0 million; the inability of an obligor to conduct any material part of its business due to governmental intervention, loss of any material license, permit, lease or agreement necessary to the business; cessation of an

34

obligor s business for a material period of time; impairment of collateral through condemnation proceedings; certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency; certain ERISA events; and a change in control of CVG.

The Loan and Security Agreement requires us to make mandatory prepayments with the proceeds of certain asset dispositions and upon the receipt of insurance or condemnation proceeds to the extent we do not use the proceeds for the purchase of satisfactory replacement assets.

8% Senior Notes due 2013

The 8.0% senior notes due 2013 are senior unsecured obligations and rank *pari passu* in right of payment to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness and are effectively subordinated to our existing and future secured obligations. The 8.0% senior notes due 2013 are guaranteed by certain of our domestic subsidiaries.

The indenture governing the 8.0% senior notes due 2013 contain covenants that limit, among other things, additional indebtedness, issuance of preferred stock, dividends, repurchases of capital stock or subordinated indebtedness, investments, liens, restrictions on the ability of our subsidiaries to pay dividends to us, sales of assets, sale/leaseback transactions, mergers and transactions with affiliates. Upon a change of control, each holder shall have the right to require that we purchase such holder s securities at a purchase price in cash equal to 101% of the principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of repurchase. The indenture governing the 8.0% senior notes due 2013 also contains customary events of default.

Second Lien Term Loan

On August 4, 2009, we and certain of our domestic subsidiaries entered into a discounted second lien Loan and Security Agreement (the Second Lien Credit Agreement) with Credit Suisse, as agent, and certain financial institutions, as lenders, providing for a term loan (the second lien term loan) in principal amount of \$16.8 million, for proceeds of approximately \$13.1 million (representing a discount of approximately 21.9%). We used these proceeds to repay borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement and to pay approximately \$3.1 million of transaction fees and expenses relating to the notes exchange described below, the issuance of the third lien notes and warrants described below, the Second Lien Credit Agreement and the Second Amendment.

The second lien term loan bears interest at the fixed per annum rate of 15% until it matures on November 1, 2012. During an event of default, if the required lenders so elect, the interest rate applied to any outstanding obligations will be equal to the otherwise applicable rate plus 2.0%.

The Second Lien Credit Agreement provides that the second lien term loan is a senior secured obligation of the Company. Our obligations under the Second Lien Credit Agreement are guaranteed by certain of our domestic subsidiaries. Our obligations and the obligations of the guarantors under the Second Lien Credit Agreement are secured by a second-priority lien on substantially all of our tangible and intangible assets and certain of our domestic subsidiaries, and a pledge of 100% of the capital stock of certain of our domestic subsidiaries and 65% of the capital stock of each foreign subsidiary directly owned by a domestic subsidiary.

The Second Lien Credit Agreement contains restrictive covenants, including, without limitation: limitations on our ability and the ability of our subsidiaries to incur additional debt and guarantees; grant liens on assets; pay dividends or make other distributions; make investments or acquisitions; transfer or dispose of capital stock; dispose of assets; make payments on certain indebtedness; merge, combine or liquidate with any other person; engage in transactions with affiliates; engage in certain lines of business; enter into sale/leaseback transactions; and amend subordinated debt, the indentures governing the third lien notes or the 8% senior notes due 2013. In addition, the Second Lien Credit Agreement contains reporting covenants.

The Second Lien Credit Agreement contains events of default, including, without limitation: nonpayment of obligations under the Second Lien Credit Agreement when due; material inaccuracy of representations and warranties; violation of covenants in the Second Lien Credit Agreement and certain other documents executed in connection therewith; default or acceleration of agreements related to debt in excess of \$10.0 million; certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency; judgment or decree entered against us or a guarantor for the payment of money in excess of \$10.0 million; denial of the validity or enforceability of the second lien loan documents or any guaranty thereunder or failure of the second lien loan documents or any guaranty thereunder to be in full force and effect; and a change in control of CVG. All provisions regarding remedies in an event of default are subject to an intercreditor agreement among the agent under the Loan and Security Agreement, the agent under the Second Lien Credit

Agreement and the collateral agent for the third lien notes and an intercreditor agreement among the collateral agent for the Second Lien Credit Agreement and the collateral agent for the third lien notes (the intercreditor agreements). Notes Exchange

On August 4, 2009, we announced a private exchange with certain holders of our 8% senior notes due 2013 pursuant to an exchange agreement, dated as of August 4, 2009, by and between us, certain of our subsidiaries and the exchanging noteholders. Pursuant to the exchange agreement, such noteholders agreed to exchange approximately \$52.2 million in aggregate principal amount of the 8% senior notes due 2013 for units consisting of (i) approximately \$42.1 million in aggregate principal amount of the Company s new 11%/13% Third Lien Senior Secured Notes due 2013 (the third lien notes) and (ii) warrants to purchase 745,000 shares of the Company s common stock at an exercise price of \$0.35.

The indenture governing the third lien notes provides that the third lien notes are senior secured obligations. Our obligations under the third lien notes are guaranteed by certain of our domestic subsidiaries. Our obligations under the third lien notes are secured by a third-priority lien on substantially all of our tangible and intangible assets and certain of our domestic subsidiaries, and a pledge of 100% of the capital stock of our domestic subsidiaries and 65% of the capital stock of each foreign subsidiary directly owned by a domestic subsidiary. The liens, the security interests and all of our obligations under the third lien notes are subject in all respects to the terms, provisions, conditions and limitations of the intercreditor agreements.

The indenture governing the third lien notes contains restrictive covenants, including, without limitation, limitations on our ability and the ability of our subsidiaries to: incur additional debt; pay dividends on, redeem or repurchase capital stock; restrict dividends or other payments of subsidiaries; make investments; engage in transactions with affiliates; create liens on assets; engage in sale/leaseback transactions; and consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of our assets and the assets of our subsidiaries.

We continue to operate in a challenging economic environment, and our ability to comply with the covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement may be affected in the future by economic or business conditions beyond our control. Based on our current forecast, we believe that we will be able to maintain compliance with the minimum operating performance covenant and the fixed charge coverage ratio covenant, if applicable, and other covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement for the next twelve months; however, no assurances can be given that we will be able to comply. We base our forecasts on historical experience, industry forecasts and various other assumptions that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances. If actual revenue is less than our current forecast by a substantial margin, or if we do not realize a significant portion of our planned cost savings, we could violate our financial covenants. If we do not comply with the financial and other covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement, and we are unable to obtain necessary waivers or amendments from the lender, we would be precluded from borrowing under the Loan and Security Agreement, which would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and liquidity. If we are unable to borrow under the Loan and Security Agreement, we will need to meet our capital requirements using other sources. Due to current economic conditions, alternative sources of liquidity may not be available on acceptable terms if at all. In addition, if we do not comply with the financial and other covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement, the lender could declare an event of default under the Loan and Security Agreement, and our indebtedness thereunder could be declared immediately due and payable, which would also result in an event of default under the second lien term loan, the 11%/13% third lien senior secured notes due 2013 and the 8% senior notes due 2013. Any of these events would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and liquidity.

We believe that cash flow from operating activities together with available borrowings under the Loan and Security Agreement will be sufficient to fund currently anticipated working capital, planned capital spending and debt service requirements for the current year. No assurance can be given, however, that this will be the case.

Update on Contractual Obligations

We adopted FIN No. 48, *Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes*, as of January 1, 2007. During the current quarter, we decreased our reserve balance for prior period true-ups by \$0.2 million. At June 30, 2009, we have provided a liability for \$2.9 million of unrecognized tax benefits related to various income tax positions. However, the net obligation to taxing authorities under FIN No. 48 was \$2.5 million. The difference relates primarily to

receivables based on future amended returns. We do not expect a significant tax payment related to these obligations within the next year.

Forward-Looking Statements

All statements, other than statements of historical fact included in this Form 10-Q, including without limitation the statements under Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations are, or may be deemed to be, forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. When used in this Form 10-Q, the words anticipate, plan and similar expressions, as they relate to us, are intended to identify estimate. intend, forward-looking statements. Such forward-looking statements are based on the beliefs of our management as well as on assumptions made by and information currently available to us at the time such statements were made. Various economic and competitive factors could cause actual results to differ materially from those discussed in such forward-looking statements, including factors which are outside of our control, such as risks relating to: (i) general economic or business conditions affecting the markets in which we serve; (ii) our ability to develop or successfully introduce new products; (iii) risks associated with conducting business in foreign countries and currencies; (iv) increased competition in the heavy-duty truck or construction market; (v) the impact of changes made by governmental regulations on our customers or on our business; (vi) the loss of business from a major customer or the discontinuation of particular commercial vehicle platforms; (vii) our ability to obtain future financing due to changes in the lending markets or our financial position; (viii) our ability to comply with the financial covenants in our revolving credit facility; and (ix) various other risks as outlined under the heading Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal year ending December 31, 2008, and in our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for fiscal period ending March 31, 2009. All subsequent written and oral forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by such cautionary statements.

ITEM 3 QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

There have been no material changes to our exposure to market risk since December 31, 2008.

ITEM 4 CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Disclosure Controls and Procedures. Our senior management is responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) and 15d 15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act)), designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission s rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by an issuer in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the issuer s management, including its principal executive officer or officers and principal financial officer or officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

We have evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act) as of the end of the period covered by this report, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as well as other key members of our management. Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of June 30, 2009.

There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting during the six months ended June 30, 2009 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Item 1. Legal Proceedings:

From time to time, we are involved in various disputes and litigation matters that arise in the ordinary course of our business. We do not have any material litigation at this time.

Item 1A. Risk Factors:

There have been no material changes to our risk factors as disclosed in Item 1A. Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2008, other than as disclosed in our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ending March 31, 2009, and the risk factors set forth below to address our new debt structure and stockholder rights plan:

The agreement governing our revolving credit facility contains financial covenants, and that agreement and the agreement governing our second lien term loan, the indenture governing the third lien notes and the indenture governing the 8.0% senior notes due 2013 contain other covenants that may restrict our current and future operations, particularly our ability to respond to changes in our business or to take certain actions. If we are unable to comply with these covenants, our business, results of operations and liquidity could be materially and adversely affected.

We entered into a loan and security agreement on January 7, 2009 (the Loan and Security Agreement) providing for a new revolving credit facility that replaced our prior revolving credit facility. Under the Loan and Security Agreement, we are required, under certain circumstances, to comply with a minimum EBITDA covenant or a fixed charge coverage ratio covenant, as described in more detail under Management's Discussion and Analysis Liquidity and Capital Resources Debt and Credit Facilities Loan and Security Agreement. On March 12, 2009, we entered into a first amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement to provide us with relief under the minimum EBITDA covenant in 2009 and to make certain other changes, including an increase in the applicable margin for borrowings, capital expenditure limitations for 2009 and a temporary decrease in domestic availability. On August 4, 2009, we entered into a second amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement, pursuant to which the lender agreed, among other things, to waive a covenant default resulting from our failure to be in compliance with the minimum EBITDA covenant as of June 30, 2009. We continue to operate in a challenging economic environment, and our ability to comply with the new covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement may be affected in the future by economic or business conditions beyond our control. If we are not able to comply with these covenants when required and we are unable to obtain necessary waivers or amendments from the lender, we would be precluded from borrowing under the Loan and Security Agreement. If we are unable to borrow under the Loan and Security Agreement, we will need to meet our capital requirements using other sources. Due to current economic conditions, alternative sources of liquidity may not be available on acceptable terms, if at all. In addition, if we do not comply with the financial or other covenants in the Loan and Security Agreement, the lender could declare an event of default under the Loan and Security Agreement, and our indebtedness thereunder could be declared immediately due and payable, which would also result in an event of default under the second lien term loan, the third lien notes and the 8% senior notes due 2013. The lender would also have the right in these circumstances to terminate any commitments they have to provide further borrowings. Any of these events would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and liquidity.

In addition, the Loan and Security Agreement contains covenants that, among other things, restrict our ability to: incur liens;

incur or assume additional debt or guarantees or issue preferred stock;

pay dividends, or make redemptions and repurchases, with respect to capital stock;

prepay, or make redemptions and repurchases of, subordinated debt;

38

Table of Contents

make loans and investments;

make capital expenditures;

engage in mergers, acquisitions, asset sales, sale/leaseback transactions and transactions with affiliates;

change the business conducted by us or our subsidiaries; and

amend the terms of subordinated debt.

The Second Lien Credit Agreement, the indenture governing the 8.0% senior notes due 2013 and the indenture governing the third lien notes also contain restrictive covenants. The operating and financial restrictions and covenants in these debt agreements and any future financing agreements may adversely affect our ability to finance future operations or capital needs or to engage in other business activities.

Our substantial amount of indebtedness may adversely affect our cash flow and our ability to operate our business, remain in compliance with debt covenants and make payments on our indebtedness.

The aggregate amount of our outstanding indebtedness was \$153.4 million as of June 30, 2009. Our substantial level of indebtedness increases the possibility that we may be unable to generate cash sufficient to pay, when due, the principal of, interest on or other amounts due in respect of our indebtedness. Our indebtedness, combined with our lease and other financial obligations and contractual commitments could have other important consequences to you as a shareholder. For example, it could:

make it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations with respect to our indebtedness, including the revolving credit facility, the second lien term loan, the third lien notes and the 8% senior notes due 2013, and any failure to comply with the obligations of any of our debt instruments, including financial and other restrictive covenants, could result in an event of default under the Loan and Security Agreement, the Second Lien Credit Agreement and the indentures governing the third lien notes and the 8% senior notes due 2013;

make us more vulnerable to adverse changes in general economic, industry and competitive conditions and adverse changes in government regulation;

require us to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to payments on our indebtedness, thereby reducing the availability of our cash flows to fund working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions and other general corporate purposes;

limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate;

place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that have less debt; and

limit our ability to borrow additional amounts for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, debt service requirements, execution of our business strategy or other purposes.

Any of the above listed factors could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Loan and Security Agreement, the Second Lien Credit Agreement and the indentures governing the third lien notes and the 8% senior notes due 2013 contain restrictive covenants that limit our ability to engage in activities that may be in our long-term best interests. Our failure to comply with those covenants could result in an event of default which, if not cured or waived, could result in the acceleration of all our debt.

Our ability to generate cash depends on many factors beyond our control, and any failure to meet our debt service obligations could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations. We may not be able to refinance or restructure our indebtedness before it becomes due.

Our ability to pay interest on and principal of the revolving credit facility, the second lien term loan, the third lien notes and the 8% senior notes due 2013 and to satisfy our other debt obligations will depend principally upon our future operating performance. As a result, prevailing economic conditions and financial, business and other factors, many of which are beyond our control, will affect our ability to make these payments.

Our revolving credit facility and the second lien term loan are due in 2012, and the third lien notes and the 8% senior notes due 2013 are due in 2013. We may not be able to refinance or restructure our revolving credit facility or our long-term debt before it becomes due. If we do not generate sufficient cash flow from operations to satisfy our debt service obligations, including payments on the revolving credit facility, the second lien term loan, the third lien notes and the 8% senior notes due 2013, we may have to undertake alternative financing plans, such as refinancing or restructuring our indebtedness, selling assets, reducing or delaying capital investments or seeking to raise additional capital. Our ability to restructure or refinance our debt will depend on the condition of the capital markets and our financial condition at such time. Any refinancing of our debt could be at higher interest rates and may require us to comply with more onerous covenants, which could further restrict our business operations. The terms of the Loan and Security Agreement, the Second Lien Credit Agreement, the indenture governing the third lien notes and the indenture governing the 8% senior notes due 2013, or any agreements governing any future debt instruments restrict us from adopting some of these alternatives. In addition, any failure to make scheduled payments of interest and principal on our outstanding indebtedness would likely result in a reduction of our credit rating, which could harm our ability to incur additional indebtedness on acceptable terms. Our inability to generate sufficient cash flow to satisfy our debt service obligations, or to refinance our obligations at all or on commercially reasonable terms, would have an adverse effect, which could be material, on our business, financial condition and results of operations, as well as on our ability to satisfy our obligations in respect of our long-term debt.

Provisions in our charter documents, our stockholder rights plan and Delaware law could discourage potential acquisition proposals, could delay, deter or prevent a change in control and could limit the price certain investors might be willing to pay for our stock,

Certain provisions of our certificate of incorporation and by-laws may inhibit changes in control of our company not approved by our board of directors. These provisions include:

- a classified board of directors with staggered terms;
- a prohibition on stockholder action through written consents;
- a requirement that special meetings of stockholders be called only by the board of directors;
- advance notice requirements for stockholder proposals and director nominations;
- limitations on the ability of stockholders to amend, alter or repeal the by-laws; and
- the authority of the board of directors to issue, without stockholder approval, preferred stock with such terms as the board of directors may determine and additional shares of our common stock.

We are also afforded the protections of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which would prevent us from engaging in a business combination with a person who becomes a 15.0% or greater stockholder for a period of three years from the date such person acquired such status unless certain board or stockholder approvals were obtained. These provisions could limit the price that certain investors might be willing to pay in the future for shares of our common stock.

On May 21, 2009, our board of directors adopted a stockholder rights plan. The existence of the stockholder rights plan may also discourage transactions that otherwise could involve payment of a premium over prevailing market prices for our common stock. If changes in our ownership are discouraged, delayed or prevented, it would be more difficult for our current board of directors to be removed and replaced, even if you and other stockholders believe such actions are in the best interests of us and our stockholders.

Volatility and cyclicality in the commercial vehicle market could adversely affect us.

40

Our profitability depends in part on the varying conditions in the commercial vehicle market. This market is subject to considerable volatility as it moves in response to cycles in the overall business environment and is particularly sensitive to the industrial sector, which generates a significant portion of the freight tonnage hauled. Sales of commercial vehicles have historically been cyclical, with demand affected by such economic factors as industrial production, construction levels, demand for consumer durable goods, interest rates and fuel costs. For example, North American commercial vehicle sales and production experienced a downturn from 2000 to 2003 due to a confluence of events that included a weak economy, an oversupply of new and used vehicle inventory and lower spending on commercial vehicles and equipment. In addition, North American commercial vehicle sales and production experienced a downturn during 2007 and 2008 as a result of pre-orders in 2006 in anticipation of the new EPA emission standards becoming effective in 2007 and general weakness in the North American economy and corresponding decline in the need for commercial vehicles to haul freight tonnage in North America, among other factors. These downturns had a material adverse effect on our business during the same periods. We cannot provide any assurance as to the length or ultimate level of the recovery of the current decline. We also cannot predict that the industry will follow past cyclical patterns that might include a strong 2009 pre-order in advance of new emissions standards set to take place in 2010. North American Class 8 production levels through June 30, 2009 are down approximately 50% over the same period in 2008 as the overall weakness in the North American economy and credit markets continue to put pressure on the demand for new vehicles. If unit production of class 8 heavy trucks continues to decline further in 2009 and we do not experience a 2009 pre-order in advance of new emission standards set to take place in 2010, it will adversely affect our business and results of operations.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

We were not in compliance with the minimum EBITDA requirement in the Loan and Security Agreement as of June 30, 2009. Pursuant to the Second Amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement on August 4, 2009, the lender agreed to waive this covenant default. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources Debt and Credit Facilities for more information.

Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders:

At the annual meeting of stockholders held May 14, 2009:

a. The following directors were elected for terms expiring at the annual meeting in 2012:

	Votes For	Votes Withheld
Mervin Dunn	20,437,110	1,315,726
S.A. Johnson	14,788,240	6,964,596
John W. Kessler	19,489,170	2,263,666

b. The Company s Third Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan was approved. The Plan was amended to increase the number of shares of common stock that may be issued under the Plan from 2,000,000 shares to 3,200,000 shares:

	Shares Voted		
Shares Voted	Against		Broker Non-
for Proposal	Proposal	Abstain	Votes
14.394.900	800.947	22.098	4.534.891

c. The appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as our independent public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2009 was ratified:

	Shares Voted		
Shares Voted	Against		Broker Non-
for Proposal	Proposal	Abstain	Votes
20,878,990	754,163	119,683	0
		41	

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits:

- 4.1 Commercial Vehicle Group, Inc. Rights Agreement, dated as of May 21, 2009, by and between the Company and Computershare Trust Company, N.A. (incorporated by reference to the Company s current report on Form 8-K (File No. 000-50890), filed on May 22, 2009).
- 4.2 Form of Rights Certificate (included as Exhibit B to the Rights Agreement) (incorporated by reference to the Company s current report on Form 8-K (File No. 000-50890), filed on May 22, 2009).
- 4.3 Form of Summary of Rights to Purchase (included as Exhibit C to the Rights Agreement) (incorporated by reference to the Company s current report on Form 8-K (File No. 000-50890), filed on May 22, 2009).
- 4.4 Form of Certificate of Common Stock of the Company (incorporated by reference to the Company s registration statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-115708)).
- 10.1 Commercial Vehicle Group, Inc. Third Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to the Company s current report on Form 8-K (File No. 000-50890), filed on May 18, 2009).
- 31.1 Certification by Mervin Dunn, President and Chief Executive Officer.
- 31.2 Certification by Chad M. Utrup, Chief Financial Officer.
- 32.1 Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.2 Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

42

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

COMMERCIAL VEHICLE GROUP, INC.

Date: August 10, 2009

By: /s/ Chad M. Utrup
Chad M. Utrup
Chief Financial Officer
(Principal financial and accounting officer
and duly authorized officer)

43